ANTERO RESOURCES Corp Form 10-Q August 01, 2018 <u>Table of Contents</u>

### UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q

(Mark One)

QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended June 30, 2018

OR

TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from to

Commission file number: 001-36120

### ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) 80-0162034 (IRS Employer Identification No.)

1615 Wynkoop StreetDenver, Colorado80202(Address of principal executive offices)(Zip Code)

(303) 357-7310

(Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant: (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes No

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes No

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," "smaller reporting company," and "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer Non-accelerated filer (Do not check if a smaller reporting company)

Accelerated filer Smaller reporting company

Emerging growth company

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act.

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act) Yes No

The registrant had 317,086,304 shares of common stock outstanding as of July 27, 2018.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CAUTIONAL	RY STATEMENT REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	2
PART I—FIN	<u>JANCIAL INFORMATION</u>	4
<u>Item 1.</u>	Financial Statements (Unaudited)	4
<u>Item 2.</u>	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	40
<u>Item 3.</u>	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk	62
<u>Item 4.</u>	Controls and Procedures	64
PART II—OT	<u>THER INFORMATION</u>	64
<u>Item 1.</u>	Legal Proceedings	64
<u>Item 1A.</u>	Risk Factors	66
<u>Item 2.</u>	Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	66
<u>Item 6.</u>	Exhibits	67
SIGNATURE	<u>ES</u>	68

## CAUTIONARY STATEMENT REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

Some of the information in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q may contain forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements give our current expectations, contain projections of results of operations or of financial condition, or forecasts of future events. Words such as "may," "assume," "forecast," "position," "predict," "strategy," "expect," "intend," "plan," "estimate," "anticipate," "believe," "project," "budget," "potential," or "continue," and similar expressions ar identify forward-looking statements. They can be affected by assumptions used or by known or unknown risks or uncertainties. Consequently, no forward-looking statements can be guaranteed. When considering these forward-looking statements, you should keep in mind the risk factors and other cautionary statements in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q. Actual results may vary materially. You are cautioned not to place undue reliance on any forward-looking statements. You should also understand that it is not possible to predict or identify all such factors and should not consider the following list to be a complete statement of all potential risks and uncertainties. Factors that could cause our actual results to differ materially from the results contemplated by such forward-looking statements include:

- business strategy;
- · reserves;
- · financial strategy, liquidity, and capital required for our development program;
- $\cdot\,$  natural gas, natural gas liquids ("NGLs"), and oil prices;
- · timing and amount of future production of natural gas, NGLs, and oil;
- · hedging strategy and results;
- costs and outcomes associated with the ongoing review of potential transactions by the special committee of our board of directors as described herein;
- · ability to meet minimum volume commitments and to utilize or monetize our firm transportation commitments;
- · future drilling plans;
- · competition and government regulations;
- · pending legal or environmental matters;
  - marketing of natural gas, NGLs, and oil;
- · leasehold or business acquisitions;
- costs of developing our properties;
- operations of Antero Midstream Partners LP ("Antero Midstream"), including the operations of its unconsolidated affiliates;
- · general economic conditions;
- · credit markets;
- · uncertainty regarding our future operating results; and
- · plans, objectives, expectations, and intentions.

We caution you that these forward-looking statements are subject to all of the risks and uncertainties, most of which are difficult to predict and many of which are beyond our control, incidental to our business. These risks include, but are not limited to, commodity price volatility, inflation, availability of drilling, completion, and production equipment and services, environmental risks, drilling and completion and other operating risks, marketing and transportation risks, regulatory changes, the uncertainty inherent in estimating natural gas, NGLs, and oil reserves and in projecting future rates of production, cash flows and access to capital, the timing

#### Table of Contents

of development expenditures, conflicts of interest among our stockholders, and the other risks described under the heading "Item 1A. Risk Factors" in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2017 (the "2017 Form 10-K") on file with the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC").

Reserve engineering is a process of estimating underground accumulations of natural gas, NGLs, and oil that cannot be measured in an exact manner. The accuracy of any reserve estimate depends on the quality of available data, the interpretation of such data, and the price and cost assumptions made by reservoir engineers. In addition, the results of drilling, testing, and production activities, or changes in commodity prices, may justify revisions of estimates that were made previously. If significant, such revisions would change the schedule of any further production and development drilling. Accordingly, reserve estimates may differ significantly from the quantities of natural gas, NGLs, and oil that are ultimately recovered.

Should one or more of the risks or uncertainties described in this report occur, or should underlying assumptions prove incorrect, our actual results and plans could differ materially from those expressed in any forward-looking statements.

All forward-looking statements, expressed or implied, included in this report are expressly qualified in their entirety by this cautionary statement. This cautionary statement should also be considered in connection with any subsequent written or oral forward-looking statements that we or persons acting on our behalf may issue.

Except as otherwise required by applicable law, we disclaim any duty to update any forward-looking statements, all of which are expressly qualified by the statements in this section, to reflect events or circumstances after the date of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

## PART I—FINANCIAL INFORMATION

## ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets

December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018

(Unaudited)

## (In thousands, except per share amounts)

	December 31, 2017	June 30, 2018
Assets		
Current assets:		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 28,441	50,608
Accounts receivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts of \$1,320 at		
December 31, 2017 and \$1,195 at June 30, 2018, respectively	34,896	35,676
Accrued revenue	300,122	321,214
Derivative instruments	460,685	420,842
Other current assets	8,943	6,590
Total current assets	833,087	834,930
Property and equipment:		
Natural gas properties, at cost (successful efforts method):		
Unproved properties	2,266,673	2,108,109
Proved properties	11,096,462	11,924,864
Water handling and treatment systems	946,670	979,937
Gathering systems and facilities	2,050,490	2,255,385
Other property and equipment	57,429	60,766
	16,417,724	17,329,061
Less accumulated depletion, depreciation, and amortization	(3,182,171)	(3,647,910)
Property and equipment, net	13,235,553	13,681,151
Derivative instruments	841,257	763,592
Investments in unconsolidated affiliates	303,302	358,830
Other assets	48,291	52,104
Total assets	\$ 15,261,490	15,690,607
Liabilities and Equity Current liabilities:	¢ <2.022	06 477
Accounts payable	\$ 62,982	96,477
Accrued liabilities	443,225	438,829
Revenue distributions payable	209,617	211,234
Derivative instruments	28,476	30,661
Other current liabilities	17,796	11,532
Total current liabilities	762,096	788,733
Long-term liabilities:	4 000 000	5 000 044
Long-term debt	4,800,090	5,288,344

Deferred income tax liability Derivative instruments Other liabilities Total liabilities Commitments and contingencies (notes 12 and 13)	779,645 207 43,316 6,385,354	763,192 — 47,427 6,887,696
Equity: Stockholders' equity:		
Preferred stock, \$0.01 par value; authorized - 50,000 shares; none issued Common stock, \$0.01 par value; authorized - 1,000,000 shares; 316,379 shares and 317,052 shares issued and outstanding at December 31, 2017 and June 30,	_	_
2018, respectively	3,164	3,171
Additional paid-in capital	6,570,952	6,597,537
Accumulated earnings	1,575,065	1,453,513
Total stockholders' equity	8,149,181	8,054,221
Noncontrolling interests in consolidated subsidiary	726,955	748,690
Total equity	8,876,136	8,802,911
Total liabilities and equity	\$ 15,261,490	15,690,607

See accompanying notes to condensed consolidated financial statements.

### ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

## Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Loss

## Three Months Ended June 30, 2017 and 2018

(Unaudited)

## (In thousands, except per share amounts)

	Three Months Ended June 30,	
	2017	2018
Revenue:		
Natural gas sales	\$ 454,257	473,540
Natural gas liquids sales	170,819	255,985
Oil sales	26,512	38,873
Commodity derivative fair value gains	85,641	55,336
Gathering, compression, water handling and treatment	3,192	5,518
Marketing	49,968	160,202
Marketing derivative fair value losses		(110)
Total revenue	790,389	989,344
Operating expenses:		
Lease operating	16,992	30,164
Gathering, compression, processing, and transportation	266,747	307,786
Production and ad valorem taxes	22,553	25,891
Marketing	77,421	213,420
Exploration	1,804	1,471
Impairment of unproved properties	15,199	134,437
Impairment of gathering systems and facilities		8,501
Depletion, depreciation, and amortization	201,182	238,050
Accretion of asset retirement obligations	649	700
General and administrative (including equity-based compensation expense of		
\$26,975 and \$19,071 in 2017 and 2018, respectively)	64,099	61,687
Total operating expenses	666,646	1,022,107
Operating income (loss)	123,743	(32,763)
Other income (expenses):	- )	(- ) )
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates	3,623	9,264
Interest	(68,582)	(69,349)
Total other expenses	(64,959)	(60,085)
Income (loss) before income taxes	58,784	(92,848)
Provision for income tax (expense) benefit	(18,819)	25,573
Net income (loss) and comprehensive income (loss) including noncontrolling	(10,017)	20,010
interests	39,965	(67,275)
Net income and comprehensive income attributable to noncontrolling interests	45,097	69,110
Net loss and comprehensive loss attributable to Antero Resources Corporation	\$ (5,132)	(136,385)
The ross and comprehensive ross attributable to Antero Resources Corporation	$\Psi$ (3,132)	(150,505)
Loss per common share—basic	\$ (0.02)	(0.43)

Loss per common share—assuming dilution	\$ (0.02)	(0.43)
Weighted average number of shares outstanding: Basic Diluted	315,401 315,401	316,992 316,992

See accompanying notes to condensed consolidated financial statements.

### ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

## Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Income

## Six Months Ended June 30, 2017 and 2018

#### (Unaudited)

#### (In thousands, except per share amounts)

	Six Months Ended June 30 2017 2018	
Revenue and other:	2017	2018
Natural gas sales	\$ 920,921	971,203
Natural gas liquids sales	365,471	490,155
Oil sales	53,472	69,146
Commodity derivative fair value gains	524,416	77,773
Gathering, compression, water handling and treatment	5,796	10,453
Marketing	115,892	304,591
Marketing derivative fair value gains	115,692	94,124
Total revenue and other	1 095 069	
	1,985,968	2,017,445
Operating expenses:	22 542	56 006
Lease operating	32,543	56,886
Gathering, compression, processing, and transportation	533,576	599,724
Production and ad valorem taxes	47,346	51,714
Marketing	167,414	409,159
Exploration	3,911	3,356
Impairment of unproved properties	42,098	184,973
Impairment of gathering systems and facilities		8,501
Depletion, depreciation, and amortization	403,911	466,294
Accretion of asset retirement obligations	1,286	1,390
General and administrative (including equity-based compensation expense of		
\$52,478 and \$40,227 in 2017 and 2018, respectively)	128,797	121,717
Total operating expenses	1,360,882	1,903,714
Operating income	625,086	113,731
Other income (expenses):		
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates	5,854	17,126
Interest	(135,252)	(133,775)
Total other expenses	(129,398)	(116,649)
Income (loss) before income taxes	495,688	(2,918)
Provision for income tax (expense) benefit	(150,165)	16,453
Net income and comprehensive income including noncontrolling interests	345,523	13,535
Net income and comprehensive income attributable to noncontrolling interests	82,259	135,087
Net income (loss) and comprehensive income (loss) attributable to Antero		
Resources Corporation	\$ 263,264	(121,552)
Earnings (loss) per common share—basic	\$ 0.84	(0.38)

Earnings (loss) per common share—assuming dilution	\$ 0.83	(0.38)
Weighted average number of shares outstanding: Basic Diluted	315,179 315,927	316,733 316,733

See accompanying notes to condensed consolidated financial statements.

## ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

## Condensed Consolidated Statements of Equity

## Six Months Ended June 30, 2018

## (Unaudited)

## (In thousands)

	Common St Shares	ock Amount	Additional paid- in capital	Accumulated earnings	Noncontrolling interests	Total equity
Balances, December 31, 2017 Issuance of common stock upon vesting of equity-based compensation awards, net of shares withheld for income	316,379	\$ 3,164	6,570,952	1,575,065	726,955	8,876,136
taxes Issuance of common units in Antero Midstream Partners LP upon vesting of equity-based compensation awards, net of units withheld for income	673	7	(6,656)		_	(6,649)
taxes Equity-based			(4,057)	_	2,739	(1,318)
compensation Net income (loss) and comprehensive	—	_	35,732	_	4,495	40,227
income (loss) Effects of changes in ownership interests in consolidated	_		_	(121,552)	135,087	13,535
subsidiaries Distributions to noncontrolling	_	_	1,566	_	(1,566)	_
interests Other Balances, June 30,	_	_	_	_	(119,023) 3	(119,023) 3
2018	317,052	\$ 3,171	6,597,537	1,453,513	748,690	8,802,911

See accompanying notes to condensed consolidated financial statements.

### ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

### Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

## Six Months Ended June 30, 2017 and 2018

- (Unaudited)
- (In thousands)

	Six Months Ended June 30, 2017 2018	
Cash flows provided by (used in) operating activities:	* • • • • • • •	
Net income including noncontrolling interests	\$ 345,523	13,535
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating		
activities:		
Depletion, depreciation, amortization, and accretion	405,197	467,684
Impairment of unproved properties	42,098	184,973
Impairment of gathering systems and facilities		8,501
Commodity derivative fair value gains	(524,416)	(77,773)
Gains on settled commodity derivatives	75,913	197,225
Marketing derivative fair value gains	—	(94,124)
Gains on settled marketing derivatives		94,158
Deferred income tax expense (benefit)	150,165	(16,453)
Equity-based compensation expense	52,478	40,227
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates	(5,854)	(17,126)
Distributions of earnings from unconsolidated affiliates	5,820	17,895
Other	472	1,932
Changes in current assets and liabilities:		
Accounts receivable	13,188	10,237
Accrued revenue	43,339	(21,092)
Other current assets	(2,385)	2,353
Accounts payable	2,072	2,948
Accrued liabilities	4,204	24,065
Revenue distributions payable	39,162	1,617
Other current liabilities	610	(1,842)
Net cash provided by operating activities	647,586	838,940
Cash flows used in investing activities:		
Additions to proved properties	(179,318)	
Additions to unproved properties	(129,876)	(87,861)
Drilling and completion costs	(629,308)	(752,781)
Additions to water handling and treatment systems	(95,451)	(58,127)
Additions to gathering systems and facilities	(155,365)	(206,753)
Additions to other property and equipment	(6,564)	(3,502)
Investments in unconsolidated affiliates	(191,364)	(56,297)
Change in other assets	(12,452)	(7,026)
Other	2,156	
Net cash used in investing activities	(1,397,542)	(1,172,347)

Cash flows provided by (used in) financing activities:		
Issuance of common units by Antero Midstream Partners LP	246,585	
Borrowings on bank credit facilities, net	585,000	485,000
Distributions to noncontrolling interests in consolidated subsidiary	(61,869)	(119,023)
Employee tax withholding for settlement of equity compensation awards	(8,433)	(7,967)
Other	(2,747)	(2,436)
Net cash provided by financing activities	758,536	355,574
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents	8,580	22,167
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of period	31,610	28,441
Cash and cash equivalents, end of period	\$ 40,190	50,608
Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information:		
Cash paid during the period for interest	\$ 125,284	130,231
Increase in accounts payable and accrued liabilities for additions to property		
and equipment	\$ 31,182	2,089

See accompanying notes to condensed consolidated financial statements.

#### ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018

(1)Organization

Antero Resources Corporation (individually referred to as "Antero" or the "Parent") and its consolidated subsidiaries (collectively referred to as the "Company") are engaged in the exploration, development, and acquisition of natural gas, NGLs, and oil properties in the Appalachian Basin in West Virginia and Ohio. The Company targets large, repeatable resource plays where horizontal drilling and advanced fracture stimulation technologies provide the means to economically develop and produce natural gas, NGLs, and oil from unconventional formations. Through its consolidated subsidiary, Antero Midstream Partners LP, a publicly-traded limited partnership ("Antero Midstream"), the Company has gathering and compression, as well as water handling and treatment operations in the Appalachian Basin. The Company's corporate headquarters are located in Denver, Colorado.

### (2)Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

(a)Basis of Presentation

These condensed consolidated financial statements have been prepared pursuant to the rules and regulations of the SEC applicable to interim financial information and should be read in the context of the December 31, 2017 consolidated financial statements and notes thereto for a more complete understanding of the Company's operations, financial position, and accounting policies. The December 31, 2017 consolidated financial statements have been filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") in the Company's 2017 Form 10-K.

The accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements of the Company have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States ("GAAP") for interim financial information, and, accordingly, do not include all of the information and footnotes required by GAAP for complete consolidated financial statements. In the opinion of management, the accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements include all adjustments (consisting of normal and recurring accruals) considered necessary to present fairly the Company's financial position as of December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018, the results of its operations for the three and six months ended June 30, 2017 and 2018, and its cash flows for the six months ended June 30, 2017 and 2018. The Company has no items of other comprehensive income or loss; therefore, its net income or loss is equal to its comprehensive income or loss. Operating results for the period ended June 30, 2018 are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for the full year because of the impact of fluctuations in prices received for natural gas, NGLs, and oil, natural production declines, the uncertainty of exploration and development drilling results, fluctuations in the fair value of derivative instruments, and other factors.

The Company's exploration and production activities are accounted for under the successful efforts method.

As of the date these financial statements were filed with the SEC, the Company completed its evaluation of potential subsequent events for disclosure and no items requiring disclosure were identified.

### (b)Principles of Consolidation

The accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Antero, its wholly-owned subsidiaries, any entities in which the Company owns a controlling interest, and variable interest entities ("VIEs") for which the Company is the primary beneficiary.

We have determined that Antero Midstream is a VIE for which Antero is the primary beneficiary. Therefore, Antero Midstream's accounts are consolidated in the Company's condensed consolidated financial statements. Antero is the primary beneficiary of Antero Midstream based on its power to direct the activities that most significantly impact Antero Midstream's economic performance, and its obligation to absorb losses of, or right to receive benefits from, Antero Midstream that could be significant to Antero Midstream. In reaching the determination that Antero is the primary beneficiary of Antero Midstream, the Company considered the following:

- Antero Midstream was formed to own, operate, and develop midstream energy assets to service Antero's production and completion activities under long-term service contracts.
- · Antero owned 52.9% of the outstanding limited partner interests in Antero Midstream at June 30, 2018.

#### ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018

- Antero Midstream GP LP ("AMGP") indirectly controls the general partnership interest in Antero Midstream and directly controls Antero IDR Holdings LLC ("IDR LLC"), which owns the incentive distribution rights in Antero Midstream. However, AMGP has not provided, and is not expected to provide, financial support to Antero Midstream. Antero does not control AMGP and does not have any investment in AMGP.
- · Antero's officers and management group also act as management of Antero Midstream and AMGP.
- Antero and Antero Midstream have contracts with 20-year initial terms and automatic renewal provisions, whereby Antero has dedicated the rights for gathering and compression, and water delivery and treatment services to Antero Midstream. Such dedications cover a substantial portion of Antero's current acreage and future acquired acreage, in each case, except for acreage that was already dedicated to other parties prior to entering into the service contracts or that was acquired subject to a pre-existing dedication. The contracts call for Antero to present, in advance, its drilling and completion plans in order for Antero Midstream to develop gathering and compression and water delivery and handling assets to service Antero's operations. Consequently, the drilling and completion capital investment decisions made by Antero control the development and operation of all of Antero Midstream's assets. Because of these contractual obligations and the capital requirements related to these obligations, Antero Midstream has and, for the foreseeable future, will devote substantially all of its resources to servicing Antero's operations.
- Revenues from Antero provide substantially all of Antero Midstream's financial support and, therefore, its ability to finance its operations.
- As a result of the long-term contractual commitment to support Antero's substantial growth plans, Antero Midstream will be practically and physically constrained from providing any substantive amount of services to third-parties.
   All significant intercompany accounts and transactions have been eliminated in the Company's condensed consolidated financial statements. Noncontrolling interest in the Company's condensed consolidated financial statements represents the interests in Antero Midstream which are owned by the public and the incentive distribution rights in Antero Midstream. Noncontrolling interests in consolidated subsidiaries is included as a component of equity in the Company's condensed consolidated balance sheets.

Investments in entities for which the Company exercises significant influence, but not control, are accounted for under the equity method. Such investments are included in Investments in unconsolidated affiliates on the Company's condensed consolidated balance sheets. Income from investees that are accounted for under the equity method is included in Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates on the Company's condensed consolidated statements of operations and cash flows.

### (c)Use of Estimates

The preparation of condensed consolidated financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions which affect revenues, expenses, assets, and liabilities, as well as the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities. Changes in facts and circumstances or discovery of new information may result in revised estimates, and actual results could differ from those estimates.

The Company's condensed consolidated financial statements are based on a number of significant estimates including estimates of natural gas, NGLs, and oil reserve quantities, which are the basis for the calculation of depletion and impairment of oil and gas properties. Reserve estimates, by their nature, are inherently imprecise. Other items in the Company's condensed consolidated financial statements which involve the use of significant estimates include

derivative assets and liabilities, accrued revenue, deferred income taxes, equity-based compensation, asset retirement obligations, depreciation, amortization, and commitments and contingencies.

(d)Risks and Uncertainties

The markets for natural gas, NGLs, and oil have, and continue to, experience significant price fluctuations. Price fluctuations can result from variations in weather, levels of production, availability of transportation capacity to other regions of the country, the level of imports to and exports from the United States, and various other factors. Increases or decreases in the prices the Company receives for its production could have a significant impact on the Company's future results of operations and reserve quantities.

#### ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018

(e)Cash and Cash Equivalents

The Company considers all liquid investments purchased with an initial maturity of three months or less to be cash equivalents. The carrying value of cash and cash equivalents approximates fair value due to the short-term nature of these instruments. From time to time, the Company may be in the position of a "book overdraft" in which outstanding checks exceed cash and cash equivalents. The Company classifies book overdrafts within accounts payable within its condensed consolidated balance sheets, and classifies the change in accounts payable associated with book overdrafts as an operating activity within its condensed consolidated statements of cash flows.

#### (f)Derivative Financial Instruments

In order to manage its exposure to natural gas, NGLs, and oil price volatility, the Company enters into derivative transactions from time to time, which may include commodity swap agreements, basis swap agreements, collar agreements, and other similar agreements related to the price risk associated with the Company's production. To the extent legal right of offset exists with a counterparty, the Company reports derivative assets and liabilities on a net basis. The Company has exposure to credit risk to the extent that the counterparty is unable to satisfy its settlement obligations. The Company actively monitors the creditworthiness of counterparties and assesses the impact, if any, on its derivative positions.

The Company records derivative instruments on the condensed consolidated balance sheets as either assets or liabilities measured at fair value and records changes in the fair value of derivatives in current earnings as they occur. Changes in the fair value of commodity derivatives, including gains or losses on settled derivatives, are classified as revenues on the Company's condensed consolidated statements of operations. The Company's derivatives have not been designated as hedges for accounting purposes.

#### (g)Asset Retirement Obligations

The Company is obligated to dispose of certain long lived assets upon their abandonment. The Company's asset retirement obligations ("AROs") relate primarily to its obligation to plug and abandon oil and gas wells at the end of their lives, as well as Antero Midstream's future closure and postclosure costs associated with the landfill at its wastewater treatment facility. AROs are recorded at estimated fair value, measured by reference to the expected future cash outflows required to satisfy the retirement obligations, which is then discounted at the Company's credit adjusted, risk free interest rate. Revisions to estimated AROs often result from changes in retirement cost estimates or changes in the estimated timing of abandonment. The fair value of the liability is added to the carrying amount of the associated asset, and this additional carrying amount is depreciated over the life of the asset. The liability is accreted at the end of each period through charges to operating expense. If an obligation is settled for an amount other than the carrying amount of the liability, the Company will recognize a gain or loss on settlement.

### (h)Income Taxes

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2017, the Company's overall effective tax rate was different than the statutory rate of 35% primarily due to the effects of noncontrolling interests, state tax rates, and permanent differences on vested equity compensation awards. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2018, the Company's overall

effective tax rate was different than the statutory rate of 21% primarily due to the effects of noncontrolling interests, state tax rates, and permanent differences on vested equity compensation awards. Additionally, due to a change in Colorado tax laws that decreased our effective state tax rates, we recognized a \$20 million benefit during the three and six months ended June 30, 2018 from the resulting reduction of our deferred tax liabilities.

(i)Industry Segments and Geographic Information

Management has evaluated how the Company is organized and managed and has identified the following segments: (1) the exploration, development, and production of natural gas, NGLs, and oil; (2) gathering and processing; (3) water handling and treatment; and (4) marketing and utilization of excess firm transportation capacity.

All of the Company's assets are located in the United States and substantially all of its production revenues are attributable to customers located in the United States; however, some of the Company's production revenues are attributable to customers who resell the Company's production to third parties located in foreign countries.

#### ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018

#### (j)Earnings per Common Share

Earnings per common share—basic for each period is computed by dividing net income attributable to Antero by the basic weighted average number of shares outstanding during the period. Earnings per common share—assuming dilution for each period is computed after giving consideration to the potential dilution from outstanding equity awards, calculated using the treasury stock method. The Company includes performance share unit awards in the calculation of diluted weighted average shares outstanding based on the number of common shares that would be issuable if the end of the period was also the end of the performance period required for the vesting of the awards. During periods in which the Company incurs a net loss, diluted weighted average shares outstanding are equal to basic weighted average shares outstanding because the effect of all equity awards is antidilutive. The following is a reconciliation of the Company's basic weighted average shares outstanding to diluted weighted average shares extra shares outstanding to diluted weighted average shares outstanding the periods presented (in thousands):

	Three Months Ended June 30,		Six Months Ended June 30,	
	2017	2018	2017	2018
Basic weighted average number of shares outstanding	315,401	316,992	315,179	316,733
Add: Dilutive effect of restricted stock units	—		710	
Add: Dilutive effect of outstanding stock options	—			
Add: Dilutive effect of performance stock units		_	38	
Diluted weighted average number of shares outstanding	315,401	316,992	315,927	316,733
Weighted average number of outstanding equity awards excluded from calculation of diluted earnings per common share(1):				
Restricted stock units	5,105	2,899	1,596	3,088
Outstanding stock options	679	639	681	646
Performance stock units	1,213	1,860	896	1,556

(1) The potential dilutive effects of these awards were excluded from the computation of earnings per common share—assuming dilution because the inclusion of these awards would have been anti-dilutive.

#### (k)Adoption of New Accounting Principle

On May 28, 2014, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") No. 2014-09, Revenue from Contracts with Customers, which requires an entity to recognize the amount of revenue to which it expects to be entitled for the transfer of promised goods or services to customers. The ASU replaced most existing revenue recognition guidance in GAAP when it became effective and was incorporated into GAAP as Accounting Standards Codification ("ASC") Topic 606. The new standard became effective for the Company on January 1, 2018. The standard permits the use of either the full retrospective or modified retrospective transition method. The Company elected the modified retrospective transition method. The adoption of this standard had no impact on the Company's consolidated financial statements. See Note 4 to the condensed consolidated financial statements for the Company's disclosures under ASC 606.

(1)Recently Issued Accounting Standard

On February 25, 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-02, Leases, which requires lessees to present nearly all leasing arrangements on the balance sheet as liabilities along with a corresponding right-of-use asset. The ASU will replace most existing lease guidance in GAAP when it becomes effective. The new standard becomes effective for the Company on January 1, 2019. Although early application is permitted, the Company does not plan to early adopt the ASU. The standard requires the use of the modified retrospective transition method. The Company is evaluating the effect that ASU 2016-02 will have on its consolidated financial statements and related disclosures. Currently, the Company is evaluating the standard's applicability to its various contractual arrangements. The Company believes that adoption of the standard will result in increases to its assets and liabilities on its consolidated balance sheet as well as changes to the presentation of certain operating expenses on its consolidated statement of operations, including the accelerated recognition of expenses attributable to certain of is leasing arrangements. However, the Company has not yet determined the extent of the adjustments that will be required upon implementation of the standard. The Company continues to monitor relevant industry guidance regarding the implementation of ASU 2016-02 and will adjust its implementation strategies as necessary. The Company does not believe that adoption of the standard will impact its operational strategies, growth prospects, or cash flows.

#### ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018

#### (3)Antero Midstream Partners LP

In 2014, the Company formed Antero Midstream to own, operate, and develop midstream energy assets that service Antero's production. Antero Midstream's assets consist of gathering systems and facilities, water handling and treatment facilities, and interests in processing and fractionation plants, through which it provides services to Antero under long-term, fixed-fee contracts. AMGP indirectly owns the general partnership interest in Antero Midstream and directly owns capital interests in IDR LLC, which owns the incentive distribution rights in Antero Midstream. Antero Midstream is an unrestricted subsidiary as defined by Antero's senior secured revolving bank credit facility (the "Credit Facility"). As an unrestricted subsidiary, Antero Midstream and its subsidiaries are not guarantors of Antero's obligations, and Antero is not a guarantor of Antero Midstream's obligations (see Note 16).

In connection with Antero's contribution of its water handling and treatment assets to Antero Midstream in September 2015, Antero Midstream agreed to pay Antero (a) \$125 million in cash if Antero Midstream delivers 176,295,000 barrels or more of fresh water during the period between January 1, 2017 and December 31, 2019 and (b) an additional \$125 million in cash if Antero Midstream delivers 219,200,000 barrels or more of fresh water during the period between January 1, 2020.

Antero Midstream has an Equity Distribution Agreement (the "Distribution Agreement") pursuant to which Antero Midstream may sell, from time to time through brokers acting as its sales agents, common units representing limited partner interests having an aggregate offering price of up to \$250 million. Sales of the common units are made by means of ordinary brokers' transactions on the New York Stock Exchange, at market prices, in block transactions, or as otherwise agreed to between Antero Midstream and the sales agents. Proceeds are used for general partnership purposes, which may include repayment of indebtedness and funding working capital or capital expenditures. Antero Midstream is under no obligation to offer and sell common units under the Distribution Agreement.

During the six months ended June 30, 2018, Antero Midstream did not sell any common units under the Distribution Agreement. As of June 30, 2018, Antero Midstream had the capacity to issue additional common units under the Distribution Agreement up to an aggregate sales price of \$157.3 million.

On February 6, 2017, Antero Midstream formed a joint venture (the "Joint Venture") to develop processing assets in Appalachia with MarkWest Energy Partners, L.P. ("MarkWest"), a wholly owned subsidiary of MPLX, L.P. (see note 5). In conjunction with the formation of the Joint Venture, on February 10, 2017, Antero Midstream issued 6,900,000 common units, including common units issued pursuant to the underwriters' option to purchase additional common units, generating net proceeds of approximately \$223 million. Antero Midstream used the net proceeds to fund the initial contribution to the Joint Venture, repay outstanding borrowings under its credit facility, and for general partnership purposes.

Antero owned approximately 52.9% of the limited partner interests of Antero Midstream at December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018.

## (4)Revenue

### (a) Revenue from Contracts with Customers

### Product revenue

Our revenues are primarily derived from the sale of natural gas and oil production, as well as the sale of NGLs that are extracted from our natural gas. Sales of natural gas, NGLs, and oil are recognized when we satisfy a performance obligation by transferring control of a product to a customer. Payment is generally received in the month following the month that the sale occurred.

Under our natural gas sales contracts, we deliver natural gas to the purchaser at an agreed upon delivery point. Natural gas is transported from our wellheads to delivery points specified under sales contracts. To deliver natural gas to these points, Antero Midstream or third parties gather, compress, process and transport our natural gas. We maintain control of the natural gas during gathering, compression, processing, and transportation. Our sales contracts provide that we receive a specific index price adjusted for pricing differentials. We transfer control of the product at the delivery point and recognize revenue based on the contract price. The costs to gather, compress, process and transport the natural gas are recorded as Gathering, compression, processing and transportation expenses.

## ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018

NGLs, which are extracted from natural gas through processing, are either sold by us directly or by the processor under processing contracts. For NGLs sold by us directly, our sales contracts provide that we deliver the product to the purchaser at an agreed upon delivery point and that we receive a specific index price adjusted for pricing differentials. We transfer control of the product to the purchaser at the delivery point and recognize revenue based on the contract price. The costs to further process and transport NGLs are recorded as Gathering, compression, processing, and transportation expenses. For NGLs sold by the processor, our processing contracts provide that we transfer control to the processor at the tailgate of the processing plant and we recognize revenue based on the price received from the processor.

Under our oil sales contracts, we generally sell oil to the purchaser from storage tanks near the wellhead and collect a contractually agreed upon index price, net of pricing differentials. We transfer control of the product from the storage tanks to the purchaser and recognize revenue based on the contract price.

Gathering, compression, water handling and treatment revenue

Substantially all revenues from our gathering, compression, water handling and treatment operations are derived from intersegment transactions for services Antero Midstream provides to our exploration and production operations. The portion of such fees shown in our consolidated financial statements represent amounts charged to interest owners in Antero-operated wells, as well as fees charged to other third parties for water handling and treatment services provided by Antero Midstream or usage of Antero Midstream's gathering and compression systems. For gathering and compression revenue, Antero Midstream satisfies its performance obligations and recognizes revenue when low pressure volumes are delivered to a compressor station, high pressure volumes are delivered to a processing plant or transmission pipeline, and compression fee charged by Antero Midstream in accordance with the gathering and compression agreement. For water handling and treatment revenue, Antero Midstream and treatment revenue, Antero Midstream and compression agreement. For water handling and treatment revenue, Antero Midstream satisfies its performance obligations and recognizes revenue when the fresh water volumes have been delivered to the hydration unit of a specified well pad and the wastewater volumes have been delivered to its wastewater treatment facility. For services contracted through third party providers, Antero Midstream's performance obligation is satisfied when the service performed by the third party provider has been completed. Revenue is recognized based on the per barrel fresh water delivery or wastewater treatment fee charged by Antero Midstream in accordance with the water services agreement.

### Marketing revenue

Marketing revenues are derived from activities to purchase and sell third-party natural gas and NGLs and to market excess firm transportation capacity to third parties. We retain control of the purchased natural gas and NGLs prior to delivery to the purchaser. The Company has concluded that we are the principal in these arrangements and therefore we recognize revenue on a gross basis, with costs to purchase and transport natural gas and NGLs presented as marketing expenses. Contracts to sell third party gas and NGLs are generally subject to similar terms as contracts to sell our produced natural gas and NGLs. We satisfy performance obligations to the purchaser by transferring control of the product at the delivery point and recognize revenue based on the price received from the purchaser.

#### ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018

(b) Disaggregation of Revenue

In the following table, revenue is disaggregated by type (in thousands). The table also identifies the reportable segment to which the disaggregated revenues relate. For more information on reportable segments, see Note 15—Reportable Segments.

	Three Month June 30,	hs Ended	Six Months F	Ended June 30,	Segment to which	
	2017	2018	2017	2018	revenues relate	
Revenues from contracts with customers:						
Natural gas sales	\$ 454,257	473,540	920,921	971,203	Exploration and production Exploration and	
Natural gas liquids sales (ethane) Natural gas liquids sales (C3+	21,404	32,687	39,873	59,762	production Exploration and	
NGLs)	149,415	223,298	325,598	430,393	production Exploration and	
Oil sales	26,512	38,873	53,472	69,146	production Gathering and	
Gathering and compression	2,324	4,263	4,863	8,408	processing Water handling and	
Water handling and treatment	868	1,255	933	2,045	treatment	
Marketing	49,968	160,202	115,892	304,591	Marketing	
Total Income from derivatives and	704,748	934,118	1,461,552	1,845,548		
other sources	85,641	55,226	524,416	171,897		
Total revenue and other	\$ 790,389	989,344	1,985,968	2,017,445		

#### (c) Transaction Price Allocated to Remaining Performance Obligations

For our product sales that have a contract term greater than one year, we have utilized the practical expedient in ASC 606, which states that a company is not required to disclose the transaction price allocated to remaining performance obligations if the variable consideration is allocated entirely to a wholly unsatisfied performance obligation. Under our product sales contracts, each unit of product delivered to the customer represents a separate performance obligation; therefore, future volumes are wholly unsatisfied and disclosure of the transaction price allocated to remaining performance obligations is not required. For our product sales that have a contract term of one year or less, we have utilized the practical expedient in ASC 606, which states that a company is not required to disclose the transaction price allocated to remaining performance obligations if the performance obligations is not required. For our product sales that have a contract term of one year or less, we have utilized the practical expedient in ASC 606, which states that a company is not required to disclose the transaction price allocated to remaining performance obligations if the performance obligation is part of a contract that has an original expected duration of one year or less.

## (d) Contract Balances

Under our sales contracts, we invoice customers after our performance obligations have been satisfied, at which point payment is unconditional. Accordingly, our contracts do not give rise to contract assets or liabilities under ASC 606. At December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018, our receivables from contracts with customers were \$300 million and \$321 million, respectively.

## (5)Equity Method Investments

In 2016, Antero Midstream acquired a 15% equity interest in Stonewall Gas Gathering LLC ("Stonewall"), which operates a regional gathering pipeline on which Antero is an anchor shipper.

On February 6, 2017, Antero Midstream formed the Joint Venture to develop gas processing and fractionation assets in Appalachia with MarkWest, a wholly owned subsidiary of MPLX. Antero Midstream and MarkWest each own a 50% equity interest in the Joint Venture and MarkWest operates the Joint Venture assets, which consist of processing plants in West Virginia, and a one-third interest in a MarkWest fractionator in Ohio.

The Company's consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income (loss) includes Antero Midstream's proportionate share of the net income of equity method investees. When Antero Midstream records its proportionate share of net income, it increases equity income in the consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income (loss) and the carrying value of that investment on the Company's consolidated balance sheet. When a distribution is received, it is recorded as a reduction to the carrying value of that investment on the consolidated balance sheet. The Company uses the equity method of accounting to account for its investments in Stonewall and the Joint Venture because Antero Midstream exercises significant influence, but not control, over the entities. The Company's judgment regarding the level of influence over its equity investments includes considering key factors such as Antero Midstream's ownership interest, representation on the board of directors, and participation in the policy-making decisions of Stonewall and the Joint Venture.

#### ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018

The following table is a reconciliation of investments in unconsolidated affiliates for the six months ended June 30, 2018 (in thousands):

	MarkWest Joint		
	Stonewall	Venture	Total
Balance at December 31, 2017	\$ 67,128	236,174	303,302
Investments	—	56,297	56,297
Equity in net income of unconsolidated affiliates	5,542	11,584	17,126
Distributions from unconsolidated affiliates	(4,590)	(13,305)	(17,895)
Balance at June 30, 2018	\$ 68,080	290,750	358,830

Investments in the Joint Venture during the six months ended June 30, 2018 relate to capital contributions for construction of additional processing facilities.

#### (6)Accrued Liabilities

Accrued liabilities as of December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018 consisted of the following items (in thousands):

	December	June 30,
	31, 2017	2018
Capital expenditures	\$ 155,300	126,476
Gathering, compression, processing, and transportation expenses	88,850	95,441
Marketing expenses	59,049	81,179
Interest expense	40,861	42,399
Other	99,165	93,334
	\$ 443,225	438,829

(7)Long-Term Debt

Long-term debt was as follows at December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018 (in thousands):

	December 31,	June 30,
	2017	2018
Antero Resources:		
Credit Facility(a)	\$ 185,000	455,000
5.375% senior notes due 2021(b)	1,000,000	1,000,000
5.125% senior notes due 2022(c)	1,100,000	1,100,000
5.625% senior notes due 2023(d)	750,000	750,000
5.00% senior notes due 2025(e)	600,000	600,000
Net unamortized premium	1,520	1,382
Net unamortized debt issuance costs	(32,430)	(29,604)
Antero Midstream:		
Midstream Credit Facility(g)	555,000	770,000
5.375% senior notes due 2024(h)	650,000	650,000
Net unamortized debt issuance costs	(9,000)	(8,434)
	\$ 4,800,090	5,288,344

#### Antero Resources Corporation

(a)Senior Secured Revolving Credit Facility

Antero's Credit Facility is with a consortium of bank lenders. Borrowings under the Credit Facility are subject to borrowing base limitations based on the collateral value of Antero's assets and are subject to regular annual redeterminations. At June 30, 2018, the borrowing base under the Credit Facility was \$4.5 billion and lender commitments were \$2.5 billion. Each of these amounts were reaffirmed in the annual redetermination in April 2018. The next redetermination of the borrowing base is scheduled to occur in April

### ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018

2019. The maturity date of the Credit Facility is the earlier of (i) October 26, 2022 and (ii) the date that is 91 days prior to the earliest stated redemption date of any series of Antero's senior notes, unless such series of notes is refinanced.

Under the Credit Facility, "Investment Grade Period" is a period that, as long as no event of default has occurred, commences when Antero elects to give notice to the Administrative Agent that Antero has received at least one of (i) a BBB- or better rating from Standard and Poor's and (ii) a Baa3 or better rating from Moody's (an "Investment Grade Rating"). An Investment Grade Period can end at Antero's election.

During any period that is not an Investment Grade Period, the Credit Facility is ratably secured by mortgages on substantially all of Antero's properties and guarantees from Antero's restricted subsidiaries, as applicable. During an Investment Grade Period, the liens securing the obligations under the Credit Facility shall be automatically released (subject to the provisions of the Credit Facility). The Credit Facility contains certain covenants, including restrictions on indebtedness and dividends, and requirements with respect to working capital and interest coverage ratios. During any period that is not an Investment Grade Period, interest is payable at a variable rate based on LIBOR or the prime rate determined by Antero's election at the time of borrowing, plus an applicable rate based on Antero's borrowing base utilization which ranges from 25 basis points to 225 basis points. During an Investment Grade Period, interest is payable at a variable rate based on LIBOR or the prime rate determined by Antero's election at the time of borrowing, plus an applicable rate based on LIBOR or the prime rate determined by Antero's election at the time of borrowing, plus an applicable rate based on LIBOR or the prime rate determined by Antero's election at the time of borrowing, plus an applicable rate based on Antero's borrowing, plus an applicable rate based on LIBOR or the prime rate determined by Antero's election at the time of borrowing, plus an applicable rate based on Antero's credit rating which ranges from 12.5 basis points to 175 basis points. Antero was in compliance with all of the financial covenants under the Credit Facility as of December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018.

As of June 30, 2018, Antero had an outstanding balance under the Credit Facility of \$455 million, with a weighted average interest rate of 3.88%, and outstanding letters of credit of \$692 million. As of December 31, 2017, Antero had an outstanding balance under the Credit Facility of \$185 million, with a weighted average interest rate of 2.96%, and outstanding letters of credit of \$705 million. Commitment fees on the unused portion of the Credit Facility are due quarterly at rates ranging from (i) 0.300% to 0.375% (during any period that is not an Investment Grade Period) of the unused portion based on utilization and (ii) 0.150% to 0.300% (during an Investment Grade Period) of the unused portion based on Antero's credit rating.

### (b)5.375% Senior Notes Due 2021

On November 5, 2013, Antero issued \$1 billion of 5.375% senior notes due November 1, 2021 (the "2021 notes") at par. The 2021 notes are unsecured and effectively subordinated to the Credit Facility to the extent of the value of the collateral securing the Credit Facility. The 2021 notes rank pari passu to Antero's other outstanding senior notes. The 2021 notes are guaranteed on a full and unconditional and joint and several senior unsecured basis by Antero's wholly-owned subsidiaries and certain of its future restricted subsidiaries. Interest on the 2021 notes is payable on May 1 and November 1 of each year. Antero may redeem all or part of the 2021 notes at any time at redemption prices ranging from 102.688% currently to 100.00% on or after November 1, 2019. If Antero undergoes a change of control, the holders of the 2021 notes will have the right to require Antero to repurchase all or a portion of the notes at a price equal to 101% of the principal amount of the 2021 notes, plus accrued and unpaid interest.

On May 6, 2014, Antero issued \$600 million of 5.125% senior notes due December 1, 2022 (the "2022 notes") at par. On September 18, 2014, Antero issued an additional \$500 million of the 2022 notes at 100.5% of par. The 2022 notes are unsecured and effectively subordinated to the Credit Facility to the extent of the value of the collateral securing the Credit Facility. The 2022 notes rank pari passu to Antero's other outstanding senior notes. The 2022 notes are guaranteed on a full and unconditional and joint and several senior unsecured basis by Antero's wholly-owned subsidiaries and certain of its future restricted subsidiaries. Interest on the 2022 notes is payable on June 1 and December 1 of each year. Antero may redeem all or part of the 2022 notes at any time at redemption prices ranging from 102.563% currently to 100.00% on or after June 1, 2020. If Antero undergoes a change of control, the holders of the 2022 notes will have the right to require Antero to repurchase all or a portion of the notes at a price equal to 101% of the principal amount of the 2022 notes, plus accrued and unpaid interest.

## (d)5.625% Senior Notes Due 2023

On March 17, 2015, Antero issued \$750 million of 5.625% senior notes due June 1, 2023 (the "2023 notes") at par. The 2023 notes are unsecured and effectively subordinated to the Credit Facility to the extent of the value of the collateral securing the Credit Facility. The 2023 notes rank pari passu to Antero's other outstanding senior notes. The 2023 notes are guaranteed on a full and unconditional and joint and several senior unsecured basis by Antero's wholly-owned subsidiaries and certain of its future

#### ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018

restricted subsidiaries. Interest on the 2023 notes is payable on June 1 and December 1 of each year. Antero may redeem all or part of the 2023 notes at any time at redemption prices ranging from 104.219% to 100.00% on or after June 1, 2021. If Antero undergoes a change of control, the holders of the 2023 notes will have the right to require Antero to repurchase all or a portion of the notes at a price equal to 101% of the principal amount of the 2023 notes, plus accrued and unpaid interest.

#### (e) 5.00% Senior Notes Due 2025

On December 21, 2016, Antero issued \$600 million of 5.00% senior notes due March 1, 2025 (the "2025 notes") at par. The 2025 notes are unsecured and effectively subordinated to the Credit Facility to the extent of the value of the collateral securing the Credit Facility. The 2025 notes rank pari passu to Antero's other outstanding senior notes. The 2025 notes are guaranteed on a full and unconditional and joint and several senior unsecured basis by Antero's wholly-owned subsidiaries and certain of its future restricted subsidiaries. Interest on the 2025 notes is payable on March 1 and September 1 of each year. Antero may redeem all or part of the 2025 notes at any time on or after March 1, 2020 at redemption prices ranging from 103.750% on or after March 1, 2020 to 100.00% on or after March 1, 2023. In addition, on or before March 1, 2020, Antero may redeem up to 35% of the aggregate principal amount of the 2025 notes with the net cash proceeds of certain equity offerings, if certain conditions are met, at a redemption price of 105.00% of the principal amount of the 2025 notes, in whole or in part, at a price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the 2025 notes will have the right to require Antero to repurchase all or a portion of the notes at a price equal to 101% of the principal amount of the 2025 notes, plus accrued and unpaid interest.

(f)Treasury Management Facility

Antero has a stand-alone revolving note with a lender which provides for up to \$25 million of cash management obligations in order to facilitate Antero's daily treasury management. Borrowings under the revolving note are secured by the collateral for the Credit Facility. Borrowings under the revolving note bear interest at the lender's prime rate plus 1.0%. The note matures on June 1, 2019. At December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018, there were no outstanding borrowings under this note.

### Antero Midstream Partners LP

(g)Senior Secured Revolving Credit Facility - Antero Midstream

Antero Midstream has a secured revolving credit facility (the "Midstream Credit Facility") with a syndicate of bank lenders. At June 30, 2018, lender commitments under the Midstream Credit Facility were \$1.5 billion. The maturity date of the Midstream Credit Facility is October 26, 2022.

During any period that is not an Investment Grade Period (as such term is defined in the Midstream Credit Facility), the Midstream Credit Facility is ratably secured by mortgages on substantially all of the properties of Antero Midstream and guarantees from its restricted subsidiaries, as applicable. During an Investment Grade Period under the Midstream Credit Facility, the liens securing the Midstream Credit Facility are automatically released (subject to

the provisions of the Midstream Credit Facility). The Midstream Credit Facility contains certain covenants, including restrictions on indebtedness and certain distributions to owners, and requirements with respect to leverage and interest coverage ratios. During any period that is not an Investment Grade Period under the Midstream Credit Facility, interest is payable at a variable rate based on LIBOR or the prime rate determined by Antero Midstream's election at the time of borrowing, plus an applicable rate based on Antero Midstream's borrowing base utilization which ranges from 25 basis points to 225 basis points. During an Investment Grade Period under the Midstream Credit Facility, interest is payable at a variable rate based on LIBOR or the prime rate determined by Antero Midstream Credit Facility, interest is payable at a variable rate based on LIBOR or the prime rate determined by Antero Midstream Credit Facility, interest is payable at a variable rate based on LIBOR or the prime rate determined by Antero Midstream Credit Facility, interest is payable at a variable rate based on LIBOR or the prime rate determined by Antero Midstream's election at the time of borrowing, plus an applicable rate based on Antero Midstream's credit rating which ranges from 12.5 basis points to 200 basis points. Antero Midstream was in compliance with all of the financial covenants under the Midstream Credit Facility as of December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018.

As of June 30, 2018, Antero Midstream had an outstanding balance under the Midstream Credit Facility of \$770 million with a weighted average interest rate of 3.34%, and no letters of credit outstanding. As of December 31, 2017, Antero Midstream had an outstanding balance under the Midstream Credit Facility of \$555 million with a weighted average interest rate of 2.81%. Commitment fees on the unused portion of the Midstream Credit Facility are due quarterly at rates ranging from (i) 0.25% to 0.375% of the unused portion (during an period that is not an Investment Grade Period) based on the leverage ratio and (ii) 0.175% to 0.375% of the unused portion (during an Investment Grade Period) based on Antero Midstream's credit rating.

#### ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018

(h)5.375% Senior Notes Due 2024 - Antero Midstream

On September 13, 2016, Antero Midstream and its wholly-owned subsidiary, Antero Midstream Finance Corporation ("Midstream Finance Corp.") as co-issuers, issued \$650 million in aggregate principal amount of 5.375% senior notes due September 15, 2024 (the "2024 Midstream notes") at par. The 2024 Midstream notes are unsecured and effectively subordinated to the Midstream Credit Facility to the extent of the value of the collateral securing the Midstream Credit Facility. The 2024 Midstream notes are guaranteed on a full and unconditional and joint and several senior unsecured basis by Antero Midstream's wholly-owned subsidiaries, excluding Midstream Finance Corp., and certain of Antero Midstream's future restricted subsidiaries. Interest on the 2024 Midstream notes is payable on March 15 and September 15 of each year. Antero Midstream may redeem all or part of the 2024 Midstream notes at any time on or after September 15, 2019 at redemption prices ranging from 104.031% on or after September 15, 2019 to 100.00% on or after September 15, 2022. In addition, prior to September 15, 2019, Antero Midstream may redeem up to 35% of the aggregate principal amount of the 2024 Midstream notes with an amount of cash not greater than the net cash proceeds of certain equity offerings, if certain conditions are met, at a redemption price of 105.375% of the principal amount of the 2024 Midstream notes, plus accrued and unpaid interest. At any time prior to September 15, 2019, Antero Midstream may also redeem the 2024 Midstream notes, in whole or in part, at a price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the 2024 Midstream notes plus a "make-whole" premium and accrued and unpaid interest. If Antero Midstream undergoes a change of control, the holders of the 2024 Midstream notes will have the right to require Antero Midstream to repurchase all or a portion of the notes at a price equal to 101% of the principal amount of the 2024 Midstream notes, plus accrued and unpaid interest.

## (8)Asset Retirement Obligations

The following is a reconciliation of the Company's asset retirement obligations for the six months ended June 30, 2018 (in thousands):

Asset retirement obligations-December 31, 2017	\$ 34,610
Obligations incurred	4,241
Accretion expense	1,390
Asset retirement obligations—June 30, 2018	\$ 40,241

Asset retirement obligations are included in other liabilities on the Company's condensed consolidated balance sheets.

## (9)Equity-Based Compensation

Antero is authorized to grant up to 16,906,500 shares of common stock to employees and directors of the Company under the Antero Resources Corporation Long-Term Incentive Plan (the "Plan"). The Plan allows equity-based

compensation awards to be granted in a variety of forms, including stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock awards, restricted stock unit awards, dividend equivalent awards, and other types of awards. The terms and conditions of the awards granted are established by the Compensation Committee of Antero's Board of Directors. A total of 7,656,177 shares were available for future grant under the Plan as of June 30, 2018.

Antero Midstream's general partner is authorized to grant up to 10,000,000 common units representing limited partner interests in Antero Midstream under the Antero Midstream Partners LP Long-Term Incentive Plan (the "Midstream Plan") to non-employee directors of its general partner and certain officers, employees, and consultants of Antero Midstream and its affiliates (which include Antero). A total of 7,729,437 common units were available for future grant under the Midstream Plan as of June 30, 2018.

## ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018

The Company's equity-based compensation expense, by type of award, was as follows for the three and six months ended June 30, 2017 and 2018 (in thousands):

	Three Month June 30,	ns Ended	Six Months Ended June 30,		
	2017	2018	2017	2018	
Restricted stock unit awards	\$ 18,681	10,231	36,906	23,675	
Stock options	616	495	1,236	976	
Performance share unit awards	2,748	3,490	4,883	6,001	
Antero Midstream phantom unit awards	4,443	4,341	8,486	8,559	
Equity awards issued to directors	487	514	967	1,016	
Total expense	\$ 26,975	19,071	52,478	40,227	

#### Restricted Stock Unit Awards

Restricted stock unit awards vest subject to the satisfaction of service requirements. Expense related to each restricted stock unit award is recognized on a straight-line basis over the requisite service period of the entire award. Forfeitures are accounted for as they occur by reversing the expense previously recognized for awards that were forfeited during the period. The grant date fair values of these awards are determined based on the closing price of the Company's common stock on the date of the grant.

A summary of restricted stock unit awards activity for the six months ended June 30, 2018 is as follows:

		Weighted	
		average	Aggregate
	Number of	grant date	intrinsic value
	shares	fair value	(in thousands)
Total awarded and unvested—December 31, 2017	3,424,084	\$ 28.51	\$ 65,058
Granted	605,057	\$ 20.63	
Vested	(927,639)	\$ 39.65	
Forfeited	(267,890)	\$ 25.75	
Total awarded and unvested—June 30, 2018	2,833,612	\$ 23.44	\$ 60,498

Intrinsic values are based on the closing price of the Company's stock on the referenced dates. As of June 30, 2018, there was \$48.2 million of unamortized equity-based compensation expense related to unvested restricted stock units. That expense is expected to be recognized over a weighted average period of approximately 2.1 years.

Stock Options

Stock options granted under the Plan have a maximum contractual life of 10 years. Expense related to stock options is recognized on a straight-line basis over the requisite service period of the entire award. Forfeitures are accounted for as they occur by reversing the expense previously recognized for awards that were forfeited during the period. Stock options were granted with an exercise price equal to or greater than the market price of the Company's common stock on the dates of grant.

20

#### ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018

A summary of stock option activity for the six months ended June 30, 2018 is as follows:

Outstanding at December 31, 2017 Granted Exercised Forfeited	Stock options 660,512  (24,293)	Weighted average exercise price \$ 50.48 \$ \$ \$ 50.00	Weighted average remaining contractual life 7.06	Intrir value (in th \$	
Expired Outstanding at June 30, 2018	636,219	\$ — \$ 50.50	6.40	\$	
Vested or expected to vest as of June 30, 2018	636,219	\$ 50.50 \$ 50.50	6.40	¢	
Exercisable at June 30, 2018	502,589	\$ 50.63	6.30	ֆ \$	_

Intrinsic values are based on the exercise price of the options and the closing price of the Company's stock on the referenced dates. As of June 30, 2018, there was \$1.6 million of unamortized equity-based compensation expense related to unvested stock options. That expense is expected to be recognized over a weighted average period of approximately 0.8 years.

Performance Share Unit Awards

Performance Share Unit Awards Based on Price Targets

In 2016, the Company granted performance share unit awards ("PSUs") to certain of its executive officers that are based on price targets. The vesting of these PSUs is conditioned on the closing price of the Company's common stock achieving specific price thresholds over 10-day periods, subject to the following vesting restrictions: no PSUs may vest before the first anniversary of the grant date; no more than one-third of the PSUs may vest before the second anniversary of the grant date; and no more than two-thirds of the PSUs may vest before the third anniversary of the grant date. Any PSUs which have not vested by the fifth anniversary of the grant date will expire. Expense related to these PSUs is recognized on a graded basis over three years.

Performance Share Unit Awards Based on Total Shareholder Return ("TSR")

In 2016 and 2017, the Company granted PSUs to certain of its employees and executive officers that vest based on the TSR of the Company's common stock relative to the TSR of a peer group of companies over a three-year performance period. The number of common shares which may ultimately be earned ranges from zero to 200% of the PSUs granted. Expense related to these PSUs is recognized on a straight-line basis over three years.

Performance Share Unit Awards Based on TSR and Return on Capital Employed ("ROCE")

In 2018, the Company granted PSUs to certain of its employees and executive officers, a portion of which vest based on the Company's common stock reaching a target price per share equal to 125% of the beginning price (as defined in the award agreement) at the end of a three-year performance period ("TSR PSUs"). The number of awards actually earned with respect to the TSR PSUs will be subject to further adjustment based on the TSR of the Company's common stock relative to the TSR of a peer group of companies over the same period. The number of shares of common stock that may ultimately be earned with respect to the TSR PSUs ranges from zero to 200% of the target number of TSR PSUs originally granted. Expense related to the TSR PSUs is recognized on a straight-line basis over three years.

The other portion of the PSUs granted in 2018 vest based on the Company's actual ROCE (as defined in the award agreement) over a three-year period as compared to a targeted ROCE ("ROCE PSUs"). The number of shares of common stock that may ultimately be earned with respect to the ROCE PSUs ranges from zero to 200% of the target number of ROCE PSUs originally granted. Expense related to the ROCE PSUs is recognized based on the number of shares of common stock that are expected to be issued at the end of the measurement period, and is reversed if the likelihood of achieving the performance condition decreases.

21

#### ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018

Summary Information for Performance Share Unit Awards

A summary of PSU activity for the six months ended June 30, 2018 is as follows:

		Weighted
		average
	Number of	grant date
	units	fair value
Total awarded and unvested—December 31, 2017	1,283,843	\$ 28.29
Granted	756,466	\$ 23.61
Vested	(41,666)	\$ 27.38
Forfeited	(27,166)	\$ 30.15
Total awarded and unvested—June 30, 2018	1,971,477	\$ 26.49

The grant-date fair values of market-based PSUs were determined using Monte Carlo simulations, which use a probabilistic approach for estimating the fair values of the awards. Expected volatilities were derived from the volatility of the historical stock prices of a peer group of similar publicly-traded companies. The risk-free interest rate was determined using the yield available for zero-coupon U.S. government issues with remaining terms corresponding to the service periods of the PSUs. A dividend yield of zero was assumed. The grant-date fair value for the ROCE-based PSUs is based on the closing price of the Company's common stock on the date of the grant, assuming the achievement of the performance condition.

The following table presents information regarding the weighted average fair values for market-based PSUs granted during the six months ended June 30, 2017 and 2018, and the assumptions used to determine the fair values:

	Six months ended June				
	30,				
	2017 2018				
Dividend yield		%	—	%	
Volatility	42	%	41	%	
Risk-free interest rate	1.40	%	2.49	%	
Weighted average fair value of awards granted	\$ 26.21		\$ 24.85		

As of June 30, 2018, there was \$29.0 million of unamortized equity-based compensation expense related to unvested PSUs. That expense is expected to be recognized over a weighted average period of approximately 2.2 years.

Antero Midstream Partners Phantom Unit Awards

Phantom units granted by Antero Midstream vest subject to the satisfaction of service requirements, upon the completion of which common units in Antero Midstream are delivered to the holder of the phantom units. Phantom units also contain distribution equivalent rights which entitle the holder of vested common units to receive a "catch up" payment equal to common unit distributions paid by Antero Midstream during the vesting period of the phantom unit award. These phantom units are treated, for accounting purposes, as if Antero Midstream distributed the units to Antero. Antero recognizes compensation expense as the units are granted to its employees, and a portion of the expense is allocated to Antero Midstream. Expense related to each phantom unit award is recognized on a straight-line basis over the requisite service period of the entire award. Forfeitures are accounted for as they occur by reversing the expense previously recognized for awards that were forfeited during the period. The grant date fair values of these awards are determined based on the closing price of Antero Midstream's common units on the date of grant.

A summary of phantom unit awards activity for the six months ended June 30, 2018 is as follows:

		Weighted	
		average	Aggregate
	Number of	grant date	intrinsic value
	units	fair value	(in thousands)
Total awarded and unvested—December 31, 2017	1,042,963	\$ 28.69	\$ 30,288
Granted	233,189	\$ 25.35	
Vested	(148,554)	\$ 27.31	
Forfeited	(54,669)	\$ 28.87	
Total awarded and unvested—June 30, 2018	1,072,929	\$ 28.15	\$ 31,673

## ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018

Intrinsic values are based on the closing price of Antero Midstream's common units on the referenced dates. As of June 30, 2018, there was \$20.8 million of unamortized equity-based compensation expense related to unvested phantom unit awards. That expense is expected to be recognized over a weighted average period of approximately 2.4 years.

## (10)Financial Instruments

The carrying values of accounts receivable and accounts payable at December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018 approximated market values because of their short-term nature. The carrying values of the amounts outstanding under the Credit Facility and Midstream Credit Facility at December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018 approximated fair value because the variable interest rates are reflective of current market conditions.

Based on Level 2 market data inputs, the fair value of Antero's senior notes was approximately \$3.5 billion at December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018. Based on Level 2 market data inputs, the fair value of Antero Midstream's senior notes was approximately \$670 million at December 31, 2017 and \$655 million at June 30, 2018.

See Note 11 for information regarding the fair value of derivative financial instruments.

## (11)Derivative Instruments

## (a)Commodity Derivative Positions

The Company periodically enters into natural gas, NGLs, and oil derivative contracts with counterparties to hedge the price risk associated with its production. These derivatives are not entered into for trading purposes. To the extent that changes occur in the market prices of natural gas, NGLs, and oil, the Company is exposed to market risk on these open contracts. This market risk exposure is generally offset by the change in market prices of natural gas, NGLs, and oil recognized upon the ultimate sale of the Company's production.

The Company was party to various fixed price commodity swap contracts that settled during the six months ended June 30, 2017 and 2018. The Company enters into these swap contracts when management believes that favorable future sales prices for the Company's production can be secured. Under these swap agreements, when actual commodity prices upon settlement exceed the fixed price provided by the swap contracts, the Company pays the difference to the counterparty. When actual commodity prices upon settlement are less than the contractually provided fixed price, the Company receives the difference from the counterparty.

The Company's derivative swap contracts have not been designated as hedges for accounting purposes; therefore, all gains and losses are recognized in the Company's statements of operations.

#### ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018

As of June 30, 2018, the Company's fixed price natural gas, NGLs, and oil swap positions from July 1, 2018 through December 31, 2023 were as follows (abbreviations in the table refer to the index to which the swap position is tied, as follows: NYMEX=Henry Hub; Mont Belvieu-Propane=Mont Belvieu Propane; NYMEX-WTI=West Texas Intermediate):

	Natural gas MMbtu/day	Oil Bbls/day	Natural Gas Liquids Bbls/day	Weighted average index price
Three months ending September 30, 2018:				
NYMEX (\$/MMBtu)	2,002,500	—		\$ 3.45
NYMEX-WTI (\$/Bbl)		6,000	_	\$ 56.99
Mont Belvieu-Propane (\$/Gallon)		—	26,000	\$ 0.76
Total	2,002,500	6,000	26,000	
Three months ending December 31, 2018:				
NYMEX (\$/MMBtu)	2,002,500	_		\$ 3.53
NYMEX-WTI (\$/Bbl)		6,000		\$ 56.99
Mont Belvieu-Propane (\$/Gallon)		_	26,000	\$ 0.77
Total	2,002,500	6,000	26,000	
Year ending December 31, 2019:				
NYMEX (\$/MMBtu)	2,330,000			\$ 3.50
Year ending December 31, 2020:				
NYMEX (\$/MMBtu)	1,417,500			\$ 3.25
Year ending December 31, 2021:				
NYMEX (\$/MMBtu)	710,000			\$ 3.00
Year ending December 31, 2022:				
NYMEX (\$/MMBtu)	850,000			\$ 3.00
Year ending December 31, 2023:				
NYMEX (\$/MMBtu)	90,000			\$ 2.91

#### (b)Marketing Derivatives

In 2017, due to delay of the in-service date for a pipeline on which the Company is to be an anchor shipper, the Company realized it would not be able to fulfill its delivery obligations under a natural gas sales contract commencing in January 2018 until late 2018. In order to acquire gas to fulfill its delivery obligations, the Company entered into several natural gas purchase agreements with index-based pricing to purchase gas for resale under this sales contract. Subsequently, the Company and the counterparty to the sales contract came to an agreement that the Company's delivery obligations under the contract would not begin until the earlier of (1) the in-service date of the pipeline and (2) January 1, 2019. Consequently, in December 2017, the Company entered into natural gas sales agreements with index-based pricing to resell the purchased gas for delivery during the period from February to October 2018. The natural gas that it had purchased for January was sold on the spot market during January. As a result of severe cold

weather in the local area in January resulting in wide basis premiums at the index for these contracts, the Company realized a cash gain on these contracts of \$94.2 million during the six months ended June 30, 2018.

The Company determined that these gas purchase and sales agreements should be accounted for as derivatives and measured at fair value at the end of each period. The Company recognized a loss in the fourth quarter of 2017 of \$21.4 million. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2018, the Company recognized a net gain (loss) of (\$0.1) and \$94.1 million, respectively. The estimated fair value of these contracts of \$21.4 million at June 30, 2018 is included in current Derivative liabilities on the Company's condensed consolidated balance sheet, and will be recognized as cash settled losses in future periods through October 2018.

24

#### ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018

(c)Summary

The following table presents a summary of the fair values of the Company's derivative instruments and where such values are recorded in the consolidated balance sheets as of December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018. None of the Company's derivative instruments are designated as hedges for accounting purposes.

	December 31, 2017 Balance sheet location	Fa	air value n thousands)	June 30, 2018 Balance sheet location		air value In thousands)
Asset derivatives not designated as hedges for accounting purposes:		(11	n mousanus)		(I	in mousanus)
	Derivative			Derivative		
Commodity derivatives - current	instruments Derivative	\$	460,685	instruments Derivative	\$	420,842
Commodity derivatives - noncurrent	instruments		841,257	instruments		763,592
Total asset derivatives			1,301,942			1,184,434
Liability derivatives not designated as hedges for accounting purposes:						
	Derivative			Derivative		
Marketing derivatives - current	instruments		21,394	instruments		21,428
	Derivative			Derivative		
Commodity derivatives - current	instruments		7,082	instruments		9,233
	Derivative			Derivative		
Commodity derivatives - noncurrent	instruments		207	instruments		
Total liability derivatives			28,683			30,661
Net derivatives		\$	1,273,259		\$	1,153,773

The following table presents the gross values of recognized derivative assets and liabilities, the amounts offset under master netting arrangements with counterparties, and the resulting net amounts presented in the consolidated balance sheets as of the dates presented, all at fair value (in thousands):

December 31,	2017		June 30, 2018	3	
Gross	Gross	Net amounts	Gross	Gross	Net
amounts on	amounts	of assets on	amounts on	amounts	amounts
balance sheet	offset on	balance	balance	offset on	of assets

		balance sheet	sheet	sheet	balance sheet	(liabilities) on balance sheet
Commodity derivative						
assets	\$ 1,367,554	(65,612)	1,301,942	\$ 1,242,069	(57,635)	1,184,434
Commodity derivative						
liabilities	\$ (72,901)	65,612	(7,289)	\$ (66,868)	57,635	(9,233)
Marketing derivative assets	\$ 311,083	(311,083)		\$ —		
Marketing derivative						
liabilities	\$ (332,477)	311,083	(21,394)	\$ (21,428)	—	(21,428)

The following is a summary of derivative fair value gains and losses and where such values are recorded in the condensed consolidated statements of operations for the three and six months ended June 30, 2017 and 2018 (in thousands):

	Statement of Three months ended		Six months ended		
	operations	June 30,		June 30,	
	location	2017	2018	2017	2018
Commodity derivative fair value gains	Revenue	\$ 85,641	55,336	\$ 524,416	77,773
Marketing derivative fair value gains (losses)	Revenue	\$ —	(110)	\$ —	94,124

The fair value of derivative instruments was determined using Level 2 inputs.

25

#### ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018

#### (12)Commitments

The table below is a schedule of future minimum payments for firm transportation, drilling rig and completion services, processing, gathering and compression, and office and equipment agreements, as well as leases that have remaining lease terms in excess of one year as of June 30, 2018 (in millions).

	Firm transportation	Processing, gathering and compression	Drilling rigs and completion services	Office and equipment	
(in millions)	(a)	(b)	(c)	(d)	Total
Remainder of 2018	\$ 440	241	37	7	725
2019	1,087	360	45	11	1,503
2020	1,107	378	1	10	1,496
2021	1,087	363		9	1,459
2022	1,034	359		8	1,401
2023	1,022	351		7	1,380
Thereafter	8,611	1,521		49	10,181
Total	\$ 14,388	3,573	83	101	18,145

## (a) Firm Transportation

The Company has entered into firm transportation agreements with various pipelines in order to facilitate the delivery of its production to market. These contracts commit the Company to transport minimum daily natural gas or NGLs volumes at negotiated rates, or pay for any deficiencies at specified reservation fee rates. The amounts in this table are based on the Company's minimum daily volumes at the reservation fee rate. The values in the table represent the gross amounts that the Company is committed to pay; however, the Company will record in the consolidated financial statements its proportionate share of costs based on its working interest.

(b) Processing, Gathering, and Compression Service Commitments

The Company has entered into various long term gas processing agreements for certain of its production that will allow it to realize the value of its NGLs. The minimum payment obligations under the agreements are presented in the table.

The Company has various gathering and compression service agreements with third parties that provide for payments based on volumes gathered or compressed. The minimum payment obligations under these agreements are presented in the table.

The values in the table represent the gross amounts that the Company is committed to pay; however, the Company will record in the consolidated financial statements its proportionate share of costs based on its working interest. The values in the table also include minimum processing fees to be paid to the Joint Venture owned by Antero Midstream and MarkWest, and Antero Midstream's commitments for the construction of its advanced wastewater treatment facility, which was placed in service in May 2018. The wastewater treatment facility was temporarily taken offline in June 2018 for maintenance and to install additional pretreatment facilities to improve operations. The facility was placed back into commercial service at the end of July 2018. The table does not include intracompany commitments. Future capital contributions to unconsolidated affiliates are excluded from the table as neither the amounts nor the timing of the obligations can be determined in advance.

# (c) Drilling Rigs and Completion Services Commitments

The Company has obligations under agreements with service providers to procure drilling rigs and completion services. The values in the table represent the gross amounts that the Company is committed to pay; however, the Company will record in the consolidated financial statements its proportionate share of costs based on its working interest.

# (d) Office and Equipment Leases

The Company leases various office space and equipment under capital and operating lease arrangements.

#### ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018

#### (13)Contingencies

#### SJGC

The Company is the plaintiff in two lawsuits against South Jersey Gas Company and South Jersey Resources Group, LLC (collectively, "SJGC") pending in United States District Court in Colorado. In March 2015, the Company filed suit against SJGC seeking relief for breach of contract and damages in the amounts that SJGC had short paid, and continued to short pay, the Company in connection with two nearly identical long term gas contracts. Under those contracts, SJGC are long term purchasers of 80,000 MMBtu/day of the Company's natural gas production. Deliveries under the contracts began in October 2011 and the term of the contracts continues through October 2019. The price for gas was based on specified indices in the contracts. Beginning in October 2014, SJGC began short paying the Company based on price indices unilaterally selected by SJGC and not the applicable index specified in the contracts. SJGC claimed that the index price specified in the contracts, and the index at which SJGC paid for deliveries from 2011 through September 2014, was no longer appropriate under the contracts because a market disruption event (as defined by the contract) had occurred and, as a result, a new index price was required to be determined by the parties. The Company rejected SJGC's contention that a market disruption event occurred. SJGC's actions constituted a breach of the contracts by failing to pay the Company based on the express price terms of the contracts and paying the Company based on unilaterally selected price indices in violation of the contracts' remedial provisions. On May 8, 2017, a jury in the United States District Court in Colorado returned a unanimous verdict finding in favor of Antero's positions in the lawsuit against SJGC. On July 21, 2017, final judgment on the jury's unanimous verdict was entered by the court. On August 18, 2017, SJGC filed post-judgment motions with the court. On March 23, 2018, the court denied SJGC's post-judgment motions. On April 20, 2018, SJGC appealed the final judgment to the United States Court of Appeals for the Tenth Circuit and the appeal remains pending.

Subsequent to the entry of judgment, SJGC has continued to short pay the Company on the basis of unilaterally selected price indices and not the index specified in the contract. Accordingly, on December 21, 2017, Antero filed suit against SJGC to recover for its damages since March of 2017. The second lawsuit remains pending.

Through June 30, 2018, the Company estimates that it is owed approximately \$79 million (gross damages, including interest) more than SJGC has paid using the indices unilaterally selected by them. Substantially all of this amount has not been accrued in the Company's financial statements. The Company will vigorously seek recovery from SJGC of all underpayments and damages, including interest, based on the contracted price.

## WGL

The Company and Washington Gas Light Company and WGL Midstream, Inc. (collectively, "WGL") were involved in a pricing dispute involving firm gas sales contracts executed June 20, 2014 (the "Contracts") that the Company began delivering gas under in January 2016. From January 2016 through July 2017 and from December 2017 through January 2018, the aggregate daily gas volumes contracted for under the Contracts was 500,000 MMBtu/day, with the aggregate daily contracted volumes having increased to 600,000 MMBtu/day from August through November 2017. The Company invoiced WGL based on the natural gas index price specified in the Contracts and WGL paid the

Company based on that invoice price. However, WGL asserted that the index price was no longer appropriate under the Contracts and claimed that an undefined alternative index was more appropriate for the delivery point of the gas. In July 2016, the matter was referred to arbitration by the Colorado district court. In January 2017, the arbitration panel ruled in the Company's favor. As a result, the index price has remained as specified in the Contracts and there will be no adjustments to the invoices that have been paid by WGL, nor will future invoices to WGL be adjusted based on the same claim rejected by the arbitration panel. The arbitration panel's award was confirmed by the Colorado district court on April 14, 2017.

In March of 2017, WGL filed a second legal proceeding against the Company in Colorado district court alleging breach of contract and seeking damages of more than \$30 million. In this lawsuit, WGL claimed that the Company breached its contractual obligations under the Contracts by failing to deliver "TCO pool" gas. In subsequent filings, WGL explained that its claims were based on an alleged obligation that the Company must deliver gas to the Columbia IPP Pool ("IPP Pool"). WGL asserted this exact same issue in the arbitration and it was rejected by the arbitration panel. The arbitration panel specifically found that the Delivery Point under the Contracts was at a specific point in Braxton, West Virginia, not the IPP Pool. On August 24, 2017, the Colorado district court dismissed with prejudice WGL's claims against the Company in its new lawsuit and found that the Company had not breached its Contracts with WGL by allegedly failing to deliver to the IPP Pool. The Court also reaffirmed the arbitration panel's finding that

27

#### ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018

the delivery point under the Contracts was not the IPP Pool. WGL has appealed this decision to the Colorado Court of Appeals and the appeal remains pending.

The Company is also actively engaged in pursuing cover damages against WGL based on WGL's failure to take receipt of all of the agreed quantities of gas required under the Contracts. WGL's failure to take the gas volumes specified in the Contracts is directly related to WGL's lack of primary firm transportation rights at the Delivery Point. The failures by WGL to take the full contracted volumes gas began in April 2017 and continued each month through December 2017 in varying quantities. In defense of its conduct, WGL has asserted to the Company that their failure to receive gas is excused by (1) the Company's failure to deliver gas to the IPP Pool or (2) alleged instances of Force Majeure under the Contracts. However, as stated above, the alleged obligation that the Company must deliver gas to the IPP Pool was rejected by the arbitration panel and the Colorado district court. Further, the Contracts expressly prohibit a Force Majeure claim in circumstances in which the gas purchaser does not have primary firm transportation agreements in place to transport the purchased gas. In each instance that WGL has failed to receive the quantity of gas required under the Contracts, the Company has resold the quantities not taken and invoiced WGL for cover damages pursuant to the terms of the Contracts. WGL has refused to pay for the invoiced cover damages as required by the Contracts and has also short paid the Company for, among other things, certain amounts of gas received by WGL. Through June 30, 2018, these damages amounted to approximately \$106 million (gross damages, including interest). This amount has not been accrued in the Company's financial statements. The Company is currently pursuing its cover damages in a lawsuit filed in Colorado district court on October 24, 2017. The Company will continue to vigorously seek recovery of its cover damages and other unpaid amounts, including interest, as part of its claims against WGL.

Effective February 1, 2018, as a result of a recent amendment to its firm gas sales contract with WGL Midstream, Inc. that was executed on December 28, 2017, the total aggregate volumes to be delivered to WGL at the delivery point in Braxton, West Virginia were reduced from 500,000 MMBtu/day to 200,000 MMBtu/day. Upon both (1) the in service of the Dominion Cove Point LNG facility and (2) the earlier of in service of the WB East expansion and January 1, 2019, the aggregate contract volumes to be delivered to WGL will increase by 330,000 MMBtu/day. This increase will be in effect for the remaining term of our gas sale contract with WGL Midstream, which expires in 2038, and these increased volumes will be subject to NYMEX-based pricing. Following the increase of 330,000 MMBtu/day.

#### Other

The Company is party to various other legal proceedings and claims in the ordinary course of its business. The Company believes that certain of these matters will be covered by insurance and that the outcome of other matters will not have a material adverse effect on the Company's consolidated financial position, results of operations, or cash flows.

## (14) Related Parties

Certain of the Company's shareholders, including members of its executive management group, own a significant interest in the Company and, either through their representatives or directly, serve as members of the Board of

Directors of Antero and the Boards of Directors of the general partners of Antero Midstream and AMGP. These same groups or individuals own limited partner interests in Antero Midstream and common shares and other interests in AMGP, which indirectly owns the incentive distribution rights in Antero Midstream. Antero's executive management group also manages the operations and business affairs of Antero Midstream and AMGP.

Antero Midstream's operations comprise substantially all of the operations of our gathering and processing segment and our water handling and treatment segment. Substantially all of the revenues for those segments in the three and six months ended June 30, 2017 and 2018 were derived from transactions with Antero. See Note 15 for the operating results of the Company's reportable segments.

# (15)Segment Information

See Note 2(i) for a description of the Company's determination of its reportable segments. Revenues from gathering and processing and water handling and treatment operations are primarily derived from intersegment transactions for services provided to the Company's exploration and production operations. Marketing revenues are primarily derived from activities to purchase and sell third-party natural gas and NGLs and to market excess firm transportation capacity to third parties.

## ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018

Operating segments are evaluated based on their contribution to consolidated results, which is primarily determined by the respective operating income of each segment. General and administrative expenses are allocated to the gathering and processing and water handling and treatment segments based on the nature of the expenses and on a combination of the segments' proportionate share of the Company's consolidated property and equipment, capital expenditures, and labor costs, as applicable. General and administrative expenses related to the marketing segment are not allocated because they are immaterial. Other income, income taxes, and interest expense are primarily managed and evaluated on a consolidated basis. Intersegment sales are transacted at prices which approximate market. Accounting policies for each segment are the same as the Company's accounting policies described in Note 2 to the condensed consolidated financial statements.

The operating results and assets of the Company's reportable segments were as follows for the three months ended June 30, 2017 and 2018 (in thousands):

Three months ended June 30, 2017: Sales and	Exploration and production	Gathering and processing	Water handling and treatment	Marketing	Elimination of intersegment transactions	Consolidated total
revenues:						
Third-party	\$ 737,229 3,911	2,324 96,438	868 94,137	49,968	(104.486)	790,389
Intersegment Total	\$ 741,140	90,438 98,762	94,137 95,005	49,968	(194,486) (194,486)	 790,389
10141	φ / Π,ΠΤΟ	90,702	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	17,700	(1) 1,100)	170,307
Operating expenses: Lease operating	\$ 17,189		41,444		(41,641)	16,992
Gathering, compression,	φ 17,109	_	41,444	_	(+1,0+1)	10,992
processing, and	252.21(	0.010			(0( 270)	266 747
transportation Impairment of	353,216	9,910	—	—	(96,379)	266,747
unproved properties	15,199					15,199
Depletion,	10,177					10,127
depreciation, and	170 446	22.404	0.040			201 102
amortization General and	170,446	22,494	8,242	_		201,182
administrative	49,531	10,705	4,084		(221)	64,099
Other	24,052	12	4,532	77,421	(3,590)	102,427

Edgar Filing: ANTERO RESOURCES Corp - Form 10-Q						
Total	629,633	43,121	58,302	77,421	(141,831)	666,646
Operating income (loss) Equity in earnings of unconsolidated	\$ 111,507	55,641	36,703	(27,453)	(52,655)	123,743
affiliates Segment assets Capital expenditures for	\$ — \$ 13,430,135	3,623 2,065,899	711,735	14,357	(779,905)	3,623 15,442,221
segment assets	\$ 583,687	88,806	58,497		(51,342)	679,648
29						

## ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018

Three months ended June 30, 2018: Sales and	Exploration and production	Gathering and processing	Water handling and treatment	Marketing	Elimination of intersegment transactions	Consolidated total
revenues:						
Third-party	\$ 823,734	4,263	1,255	160,092	—	989,344
Intersegment	5,179	114,456	131,001		(250,636)	
Total	\$ 828,913	118,719	132,256	160,092	(250,636)	989,344
Operating expenses: Lease operating	\$ 32,312	_	62,218	_	(64,366)	30,164
Gathering, compression, processing, and transportation Impairment of	409,708	12,400	_	_	(114,322)	307,786
unproved properties Impairment of gathering systems	134,437		_	_	_	134,437
and facilities Depletion, depreciation, and	_	8,501	_	_	_	8,501
amortization General and	201,393	24,482	12,175	—	—	238,050
administrative	46,662	11,995	3,499	_	(469)	61,687
Other	27,023	4	4,982	213,420	(3,947)	241,482
Total	851,535	57,382	82,874	213,420	(183,104)	1,022,107
Operating income (loss) Equity in earnings	\$ (22,622)	61,337	49,382	(53,328)	(67,532)	(32,763)
of unconsolidated affiliates	\$ —	9,264	—	_	—	9,264

Edgar Filing: ANTERO RESOURCES Corp - Form 10-Q						
Segment assets Capital expenditures for	\$ 13,381,044	2,299,863	993,238	61,684	(1,045,222)	15,690,607
segment assets	\$ 506,055	113,083	17,842		(73,919)	563,061

The operating results and assets of the Company's reportable segments were as follows for the six months ended June 30, 2017 and 2018 (in thousands):

Six months ended	Exploration and production	Gathering and processing	Water handling and treatment	Marketing	Elimination of intersegment transactions	Consolidated total
June 30, 2017: Sales and revenues:	<b>*</b> 1.064 <b>.0</b> 00	1.0.02		115.000		1 005 0 00
Third-party	\$ 1,864,280	4,863	933	115,892	(271.001)	1,985,968
Intersegment Total	8,351 \$ 1,872,621	185,558	177,182	 115 902	(371,091)	 1 09 <b>5</b> 069
Total	\$ 1,872,631	190,421	178,115	115,892	(371,091)	1,985,968
Operating						
expenses: Lease operating	\$ 32,931		80,066		(80,454)	32,543
Gathering,	φ <i>52,75</i> 1		80,000		(00,-57)	52,545
compression, processing, and						
transportation	700,984	18,024			(185,432)	533,576
Impairment of	700,201	10,021			(105,152)	555,576
unproved						
properties	42,098					42,098
Depletion,						
depreciation, and						
amortization	345,415	42,418	16,078			403,911
General and	100 597	20.942	9 402		(1,026)	100 707
administrative Other	100,587 50,771	20,843 12	8,403 8,876	— 167,414	(1,036) (7,116)	128,797 219,957
Total	1,272,786	81,297	113,423	167,414	(274,038)	1,360,882
Operating income	1,272,700	01,277	115,425	107,414	(274,050)	1,500,002
(loss)	\$ 599,845	109,124	64,692	(51,522)	(97,053)	625,086
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated						,
affiliates	\$ —	5,854				5,854
Segment assets	\$ 13,430,135	2,065,899	711,735	14,357	(779,905)	15,442,221
Capital	, _ ~,	,,	,	, ·	(····)	- , - ,— -
expenditures for	¢ 1041 404	155 055	05.451			1 105 000
segment assets	\$ 1,041,426	155,365	95,451		(96,360)	1,195,882

## ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

## Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

# December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018

Six months ended	Exploration and production	Gathering and processing	Water handling and treatment	Marketing	Elimination of intersegment transactions	Consolidated total
June 30, 2018: Sales and revenues: Third-party Intersegment Total	\$ 1,608,277 11,054 \$ 1,619,331	8,408 218,488 226,896	2,045 251,625 253,670	398,715 — 398,715		2,017,445 — 2,017,445
Operating expenses: Lease operating Gathering, compression,	\$ 63,574		117,090		(123,778)	56,886
processing, and transportation Impairment of	794,053	23,768	_	_	(218,097)	599,724
unproved properties Impairment of gathering systems	184,973	_	_	_		184,973
and facilities Depletion, depreciation, and	_	8,501	—	_	—	8,501
amortization General and	396,981	48,120	21,193		—	466,294
administrative Other Total Operating income	93,082 54,371 1,587,034	22,357 18 102,764	7,592 9,892 155,767	 409,159 409,159	(1,314) (7,821) (351,010)	121,717 465,619 1,903,714
(loss) Equity in earnings	\$ 32,297	124,132	97,903	(10,444)	(130,157)	113,731
of unconsolidated affiliates Segment assets Capital	\$ — \$ 13,381,044	17,126 2,299,863	 993,238	 61,684	(1,045,222)	17,126 15,690,607
expenditures for segment assets	\$ 978,822	206,753	58,127	_	(134,678)	1,109,024

#### (16)Subsidiary Guarantors

Each of Antero's wholly-owned subsidiaries has fully and unconditionally guaranteed Antero's senior notes. Antero Midstream and its subsidiaries have been designated as unrestricted subsidiaries under the Credit Facility and the indentures governing Antero's senior notes, and do not guarantee any of Antero's obligations (see Note 7). In the event a subsidiary guarantor is sold or disposed of (whether by merger, consolidation, the sale of a sufficient amount of its capital stock so that it no longer qualifies as a "Subsidiary" of the Company (as defined in the indentures governing the notes) or the sale of all or substantially all of its assets (other than by lease)) and whether or not the subsidiary guarantor is the surviving entity in such transaction to a person which is not Antero or a restricted subsidiary of Antero, such subsidiary guarantor will be released from its obligations under its subsidiary guarantee if the sale or other disposition does not violate the covenants set forth in the indentures governing the notes.

In addition, a subsidiary guarantor will be released from its obligations under the indentures and its guarantee, upon the release or discharge of the guarantee of other Indebtedness (as defined in the indentures governing the notes) that resulted in the creation of such guarantee, except a release or discharge by or as a result of payment under such guarantee; if Antero designates such subsidiary as an unrestricted subsidiary and such designation complies with the other applicable provisions of the indentures governing the notes or in connection with any covenant defeasance, legal defeasance or satisfaction and discharge of the notes.

The following Condensed Consolidating Balance Sheets at December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018, and the related Condensed Consolidating Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Income (Loss) for the three and six months ended June 30, 2017 and 2018 and Condensed Consolidating Statements of Cash Flows for the six months ended June 30, 2017 and 2018 present financial information for Antero on a stand-alone basis (carrying its investment in subsidiaries using the equity method), financial information for the subsidiary guarantors, financial information for the non-guarantor subsidiaries, and the consolidation and elimination entries necessary to arrive at the information for the Company on a consolidated basis. Antero's wholly-owned subsidiaries are not restricted from making distributions to the Parent.

Distributions received by Antero from Antero Midstream have been reclassified from investing activities to operating activities on the Condensed Consolidating Statement of Cash Flows for the six months ended June 30, 2017. The reclassification is a result of the adoption of ASU No. 2016-05, Classification of Certain Cash Receipts and Cash Payments, which provides for an accounting policy election to account for distributions received from equity method investees under the "nature of distribution" approach.

31

## ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018

Condensed Consolidating Balance Sheet

December 31, 2017

(In thousands)

	Parent (Antero)	Guarantor Subsidiarie	Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries (Antero esMidstream)	Eliminations	Consolidated
Assets	(				
Current assets:					
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 20,078		8,363		28,441
Accounts receivable, net	33,726		1,170		34,896
Intercompany receivables	6,459		110,182	(116,641)	
Accrued revenue	300,122				300,122
Derivative instruments	460,685				460,685
Other current assets	8,273		670		8,943
Total current assets	829,343		120,385	(116,641)	833,087
Property and equipment:					
Natural gas properties, at cost					
(successful efforts method):					
Unproved properties	2,266,673				2,266,673
Proved properties	11,460,615			(364,153)	11,096,462
Water handling and treatment					
systems			942,361	4,309	946,670
Gathering systems and facilities	17,929		2,032,561		2,050,490
Other property and equipment	57,429				57,429
	13,802,646		2,974,922	(359,844)	16,417,724
Less accumulated depletion,					
depreciation, and amortization	(2,812,851)		(369,320)		(3,182,171)
Property and equipment, net	10,989,795		2,605,602	(359,844)	13,235,553
Derivative instruments	841,257				841,257
Investments in subsidiaries	(573,926)			573,926	—
Contingent acquisition consideration	208,014			(208,014)	—
Investments in unconsolidated					
affiliates			303,302		303,302
Other assets	35,371		12,920		48,291
Total assets	\$ 12,329,854		3,042,209	(110,573)	15,261,490

Liabilities and Equity Current liabilities:

Accounts payable	\$ 54,340	 8,642	_	62,982
Intercompany payable	110,182	 6,459	(116,641)	
Accrued liabilities	338,819	 106,006	(1,600)	443,225
Revenue distributions payable	209,617	 		209,617
Derivative instruments	28,476	 		28,476
Other current liabilities	17,587	 209		17,796
Total current liabilities	759,021	 121,316	(118,241)	762,096
Long-term liabilities:				
Long-term debt	3,604,090	 1,196,000		4,800,090
Deferred income tax liability	779,645	 		779,645
Contingent acquisition consideration		 208,014	(208,014)	_
Derivative instruments	207	 	—	207
Other liabilities	42,906	 410	—	43,316
Total liabilities	5,185,869	 1,525,740	(326,255)	6,385,354
Equity:				
Stockholders' equity:				
Partners' capital		 1,516,469	(1,516,469)	—
Common stock	3,164	 	—	3,164
Additional paid-in capital	5,565,756	 	1,005,196	6,570,952
Accumulated earnings	1,575,065	 	—	1,575,065
Total stockholders' equity	7,143,985	 1,516,469	(511,273)	8,149,181
Noncontrolling interests in				
consolidated subsidiary		 	726,955	726,955
Total equity	7,143,985	 1,516,469	215,682	8,876,136
Total liabilities and equity	\$ 12,329,854	 3,042,209	(110,573)	15,261,490

## ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018

Condensed Consolidating Balance Sheet

June 30, 2018

(In thousands)

	Parent (Antero)	Guarantor Subsidiarie	Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries (Antero esMidstream)	Eliminations	Consolidated
Assets					
Current assets:					
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 31,083		19,525		50,608
Accounts receivable, net	23,454		12,222		35,676
Intercompany receivables	3,856		114,072	(117,928)	
Accrued revenue	321,214				321,214
Derivative instruments	420,842				420,842
Other current assets	6,051		539		6,590
Total current assets	806,500		146,358	(117,928)	834,930
Property and equipment:					
Natural gas properties, at cost					
(successful efforts method):					
Unproved properties	2,108,109				2,108,109
Proved properties	12,423,199			(498,335)	11,924,864
Water handling and treatment					
systems			970,863	9,074	979,937
Gathering systems and facilities	17,825		2,237,560		2,255,385
Other property and equipment	60,693		73		60,766
	14,609,826		3,208,496	(489,261)	17,329,061
Less accumulated depletion,					
depreciation, and amortization	(3,209,725)		(438,185)		(3,647,910)
Property and equipment, net	11,400,101		2,770,311	(489,261)	13,681,151
Derivative instruments	763,592				763,592
Investments in subsidiaries	(695,059)			695,059	—
Contingent acquisition consideration	215,835			(215,835)	—
Investments in unconsolidated					
affiliates			358,830		358,830
Other assets	31,374		20,730		52,104
Total assets	\$ 12,522,343		3,296,229	(127,965)	15,690,607

Liabilities and Equity Current liabilities:

Accounts payable	\$ 77,723	 18,754		96,477
Intercompany payable	114,072	 3,856	(117,928)	
Accrued liabilities	349,647	 89,182	—	438,829
Revenue distributions payable	211,234	 		211,234
Derivative instruments	30,661	 		30,661
Other current liabilities	9,840	 213	1,479	11,532
Total current liabilities	793,177	 112,005	(116,449)	788,733
Long-term liabilities:				
Long-term debt	3,876,778	 1,411,566	_	5,288,344
Deferred income tax liability	763,192	 	_	763,192
Contingent acquisition consideration		 215,835	(215,835)	
Other liabilities	41,737	 5,690		47,427
Total liabilities	5,474,884	 1,745,096	(332,284)	6,887,696
Equity:				
Stockholders' equity:				
Partners' capital		 1,551,133	(1,551,133)	
Common stock	3,171	 		3,171
Additional paid-in capital	5,590,775	 	1,006,762	6,597,537
Accumulated earnings	1,453,513	 	_	1,453,513
Total stockholders' equity	7,047,459	 1,551,133	(544,371)	8,054,221
Noncontrolling interests in				
consolidated subsidiary		 	748,690	748,690
Total equity	7,047,459	 1,551,133	204,319	8,802,911
Total liabilities and equity	\$ 12,522,343	 3,296,229	(127,965)	15,690,607
* <del>-</del>			· · · ·	
33				

## ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018

## Condensed Consolidating Statement of Operations and Comprehensive Income

# Three Months Ended June 30, 2017

(In thousands)

Revenue and other:	Parent (Antero)	Guarantor	Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries (Antero Midstream)	Eliminations	Consolidated
	\$ 454,257				151 257
Natural gas sales				_	454,257
Natural gas liquids sales	170,819		_		170,819
Oil sales	26,512			_	26,512
Commodity derivative fair value gains	85,641				85,641
Gathering, compression, water handling and					
treatment	<u> </u>		193,767	(190,575)	3,192
Marketing	49,968	_	_		49,968
Other income	3,911			(3,911)	
Total revenue	791,108	—	193,767	(194,486)	790,389
Operating expenses:					
Lease operating	17,189		41,444	(41,641)	16,992
Gathering, compression, processing, and					
transportation	353,216	_	9,910	(96,379)	266,747
Production and ad valorem taxes	21,599	—	954	—	22,553
Marketing	77,421			—	77,421
Exploration	1,804			_	1,804
Impairment of unproved properties	15,199				15,199
Depletion, depreciation, and amortization	170,670		30,512		201,182
Accretion of asset retirement obligations	649				649
General and administrative	49,531		14,789	(221)	64,099
Accretion of contingent acquisition					
consideration			3,590	(3,590)	
Total operating expenses	707,278		101,199	(141,831)	666,646
Operating income	83,830	_	92,568	(52,655)	123,743
Other income (expenses):			- )	(- ))	- ,
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated					
affiliates			3,623		3,623
Interest	(59,735)		(9,015)	168	(68,582)
Equity in earnings (loss) of consolidated	(0),(00)		(),010)	100	(00,002)
subsidiaries	(10,408)			10,408	
Total other expenses	(70,143)		(5,392)	10,576	(64,959)
Total other expenses	(70,175)		(3,372)	10,570	(01,757)

Income before income taxes	13,687	 87,176	(42,079)	58,784
Provision for income tax expense	(18,819)	 	—	(18,819)
Net income and comprehensive income				
including noncontrolling interests	(5,132)	 87,176	(42,079)	39,965
Net income and comprehensive income				
attributable to noncontrolling interests		 	45,097	45,097
Net income (loss) and comprehensive				
income (loss) attributable to Antero				
Resources Corporation	\$ (5,132)	 87,176	(87,176)	(5,132)

## ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018

#### Condensed Consolidating Statement of Operations and Comprehensive Income

## Three Months Ended June 30, 2018

(In thousands)

Revenue and other:	Parent (Antero)	Guarantor Subsidiarie	Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries (Antero esMidstream)	Eliminations	Consolidated
Natural gas sales	\$ 473,540				473,540
Natural gas liquids sales	\$ 473,340 255,985				475,540 255,985
Oil sales	233,983				233,983 38,873
Commodity derivative fair value gains	55,336				55,336
Gathering, compression, water handling	55,550				55,550
and treatment			250,392	(244,874)	5,518
Marketing	160,202		230,392	(244,074)	160,202
Marketing derivative fair value losses	(110)				(110)
Gain on sale of assets	(110)		583	(583)	(110)
Other income	5,179			(5,179)	
Total revenue	989,005		250,975	(250,636)	989,344
Operating expenses:	,005		230,975	(250,050)	202,311
Lease operating	32,312		62,218	(64,366)	30,164
Gathering, compression, processing, and	02,012		02,210	(01,000)	50,101
transportation	409,708		12,400	(114,322)	307,786
Production and ad valorem taxes	24,886		1,005	(11.,e <b>1</b> )	25,891
Marketing	213,420				213,420
Exploration	1,471				1,471
Impairment of unproved properties	134,437				134,437
Impairment of gathering systems and					
facilities	4,470		4,614	(583)	8,501
Depletion, depreciation, and amortization	201,617		36,433		238,050
Accretion of asset retirement obligations	666		34		700
General and administrative	46,662		15,494	(469)	61,687
Accretion of contingent acquisition	·		-		·
consideration			3,947	(3,947)	
Total operating expenses	1,069,649		136,145	(183,687)	1,022,107
Operating income (loss)	(80,644)		114,830	(66,949)	(32,763)
Other income (expenses):	-				
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated					
affiliates		—	9,264		9,264

(54,388)		(14,628)	(333)	(69,349)
(26,926)			26,926	
(81,314)	—	(5,364)	26,593	(60,085)
(161,958)	_	109,466	(40,356)	(92,848)
25,573			_	25,573
(136,385)		109,466	(40,356)	(67,275)
			69,110	69,110
\$ (136,385)		109,466	(109,466)	(136,385)
	(26,926) (81,314) (161,958) 25,573 (136,385)	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$

## ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018

#### Condensed Consolidating Statement of Operations and Comprehensive Income

## Six Months Ended June 30, 2017

(In thousands)

Revenue and other:	Parent (Antero)	Guarantor Subsidiarie	Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries (Antero esMidstream)	Eliminations	Consolidated
Natural gas sales	\$ 920,921				920,921
Natural gas liquids sales	365,471				365,471
Oil sales	53,472				53,472
Commodity derivative fair value gains	524,416				524,416
Gathering, compression, water handling	524,410				524,410
and treatment			368,536	(362,740)	5,796
Marketing	115,892		508,550	(302,740)	115,892
Other income	8,351			(8,351)	115,692
Total revenue and other	1,988,523		368,536	(371,091)	 1,985,968
Operating expenses:	1,988,525		508,550	(371,091)	1,965,906
Lease operating	32,931		80,066	(80,454)	32,543
Gathering, compression, processing, and	52,951		80,000	(80,434)	52,545
transportation	700,984		18,024	(185,432)	533,576
Production and ad valorem taxes	45,574		18,024	(165,452)	47,346
	,		1,//2	_	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Marketing	167,414				167,414
Exploration	3,911			_	3,911
Impairment of unproved properties	42,098		<u> </u>		42,098
Depletion, depreciation, and amortization	345,863	—	58,048		403,911
Accretion of asset retirement obligations	1,286				1,286
General and administrative	100,587		29,246	(1,036)	128,797
Accretion of contingent acquisition					
consideration			7,116	(7,116)	
Total operating expenses	1,440,648		194,272	(274,038)	1,360,882
Operating income	547,875		174,264	(97,053)	625,086
Other income (expenses):					
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated					
affiliates	—		5,854		5,854
Interest	(117,738)		(17,851)	337	(135,252)
Equity in earnings (loss) of consolidated					
subsidiaries	(16,708)	—		16,708	
Total other expenses	(134,446)	—	(11,997)	17,045	(129,398)

Income before income taxes Provision for income tax expense Net income and comprehensive income	413,429 (150,165)	_	162,267 —	(80,008)	495,688 (150,165)
including noncontrolling interests Net income and comprehensive income	263,264	_	162,267	(80,008)	345,523
attributable to noncontrolling interests Net income and comprehensive income		—	—	82,259	82,259
attributable to Antero Resources Corporation	\$ 263,264	—	162,267	(162,267)	263,264
36					

## ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018

### Condensed Consolidating Statement of Operations and Comprehensive Income

## Six Months Ended June 30, 2018

(In thousands)

Revenue and other:	Parent (Antero)	Guarantor Subsidiarie	Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries (Antero esMidstream)	Eliminations	Consolidated
Natural gas sales	\$ 971,203				971,203
Natural gas liquids sales	490,155				490,155
Oil sales	69,146				69,146
Commodity derivative fair value gains	77,773				77,773
Gathering, compression, water handling	11,115				11,115
and treatment			479,983	(469,530)	10,453
Marketing	304,591			(10),550)	304,591
Marketing derivative fair value gains	94,124				94,124
Gain on sale of assets			583	(583)	
Other income	11,054			(11,054)	
Total revenue and other	2,018,046		480,566	(481,167)	2,017,445
Operating expenses:	))		)		,- · , -
Lease operating	63,574		117,090	(123,778)	56,886
Gathering, compression, processing, and				,	-
transportation	794,053		23,768	(218,097)	599,724
Production and ad valorem taxes	49,693		2,021		51,714
Marketing	409,159				409,159
Exploration	3,356				3,356
Impairment of unproved properties	184,973		_		184,973
Impairment of gathering systems and					
facilities	4,470		4,614	(583)	8,501
Depletion, depreciation, and amortization	397,429	—	68,865		466,294
Accretion of asset retirement obligations	1,322	—	68		1,390
General and administrative	93,082	—	29,949	(1,314)	121,717
Accretion of contingent acquisition					
consideration		—	7,821	(7,821)	
Total operating expenses	2,001,111		254,196	(351,593)	1,903,714
Operating income	16,935		226,370	(129,574)	113,731
Other income (expenses):					
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated					
affiliates		—	17,126	—	17,126

Interest	(107,886)	 (25,925)	36	(133,775)
Equity in earnings (loss) of consolidated				
subsidiaries	(47,054)	 	47,054	
Total other expenses	(154,940)	 (8,799)	47,090	(116,649)
Income before income taxes	(138,005)	 217,571	(82,484)	(2,918)
Provision for income tax benefit	16,453	 		16,453
Net income (loss) and comprehensive				
income (loss) including noncontrolling				
interests	(121,552)	 217,571	(82,484)	13,535
Net income and comprehensive income				
attributable to noncontrolling interests		 	135,087	135,087
Net income (loss) and comprehensive				
income (loss) attributable to Antero				
Resources Corporation	\$ (121,552)	 217,571	(217,571)	(121,552)
37				

## ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018

Condensed Consolidating Statement of Cash Flows

## Six Months Ended June 30, 2017

(In thousands)

	Parent (Antero)	Guarantor Subsidiarie	Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries (Antero esMidstream)	Eliminations	Consolidated
Cash flows provided by (used in)					
operating activities: Net income including noncontrolling					
interests	\$ 263,264		162,267	(80,008)	345,523
Adjustment to reconcile net income to	φ 205,204		102,207	(00,000)	5-15,525
net cash provided by operating					
activities:					
Depletion, depreciation, amortization,					
and accretion	347,149	_	58,048		405,197
Accretion of contingent acquisition					
consideration	(7,116)	—	7,116		
Impairment of unproved properties	42,098				42,098
Commodity derivative fair value gains	(524,416)	—	—		(524,416)
Gains on settled commodity					
derivatives	75,913	—	—		75,913
Deferred income tax expense	150,165		12.027		150,165
Equity-based compensation expense Equity in earnings of unconsolidated	39,241	—	13,237		52,478
affiliates			(5,854)		(5,854)
Equity in (earnings) loss of		—	(3,034)		(3,834)
consolidated subsidiaries	16,708			(16,708)	
Distributions of earnings from	10,700			(10,700)	
unconsolidated affiliates			5,820		5,820
Distributions from Antero Midstream	63,145			(63,145)	
Other	(795)	—	1,267		472
Changes in current assets and					
liabilities	106,797	—	(6,963)	356	100,190
Net cash provided by operating					
activities	572,153	—	234,938	(159,505)	647,586
Cash flows used in investing activities:					
Additions to proved properties	(179,318)		—	_	(179,318)
Additions to unproved properties	(129,876)	—	—	—	(129,876)

Drilling and completion costs	(725,668)	 _	96,360	(629,308)
Additions to water handling and				
treatment systems		 (95,451)		(95,451)
Additions to gathering systems and				
facilities		 (155,365)		(155,365)
Additions to other property and				
equipment	(6,564)	 		(6,564)
Investments in unconsolidated				
affiliates		 (191,364)		(191,364)
Change in other assets	(7,648)	 (4,804)		(12,452)
Other	2,156	 		2,156
Net cash used in investing activities	(1,046,918)	 (446,984)	96,360	(1,397,542)
Cash flows provided by (used in)	()		)	
financing activities:				
Issuance of common units by Antero				
Midstream		 246,585		246,585
Borrowings (repayments) on bank		210,000		210,000
credit facility, net	490,000	 95,000		585,000
Distributions		 (125,014)	63,145	(61,869)
Employee tax withholding for		(123,011)	03,115	(01,00))
settlement of equity compensation				
awards	(7,501)	 (932)		(8,433)
Other	(2,645)	 (102)		(2,747)
Net cash provided by financing	(2,045)	(102)		(2,777)
activities	479,854	215,537	63,145	758,536
Net decrease in cash and cash	+77,054	213,337	05,145	750,550
equivalents	5,089	3,491		8,580
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning	5,007	5,771		0,500
of period	17,568	14,042		31,610
Cash and cash equivalents, end of	17,308	 14,042		51,010
	\$ 22,657	17 522		40,100
period	\$ 22,657	 17,533		40,190
38				
50				

## ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018

Condensed Consolidating Statement of Cash Flows

## Six Months Ended June 30, 2018

(In thousands)

	Parent (Antero)	Guarantor Subsidiarie	Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries (Antero esMidstream)	Eliminations	Consolidated
Cash flows provided by (used in)					
operating activities: Net income (loss) including					
noncontrolling interests	\$ (121,552)		217,571	(82,484)	13,535
Adjustment to reconcile net income	\$ (121,332)		217,371	(82,484)	15,555
(loss) to net cash provided by operating					
activities:					
Depletion, depreciation, amortization,					
and accretion	398,751		68,933		467,684
Accretion of contingent acquisition	0,701		00,700		,
consideration	(7,821)		7,821		
Impairment of unproved properties	184,973				184,973
Impairment of gathering systems and	,				,
facilities	4,470	_	4,614	(583)	8,501
Commodity derivative fair value gains	(77,773)				(77,773)
Gains on settled commodity derivatives	197,225				197,225
Marketing derivative fair value gains	(94,124)				(94,124)
Gains on settled marketing derivatives	94,158		—		94,158
Deferred income tax benefit	(16,453)	—			(16,453)
Gain on sale of assets		—	(583)	583	—
Equity-based compensation expense	28,149	—	12,078		40,227
Equity in (earnings) loss of consolidated					
subsidiaries	47,054	—	—	(47,054)	—
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated					
affiliates		_	(17,126)	_	(17,126)
Distributions of earnings from			1 - 00 -		
unconsolidated affiliates		—	17,895	<u> </u>	17,895
Distributions from Antero Midstream	74,647	—		(74,647)	
Other	547	—	1,385		1,932
Changes in current assets and liabilities	14,510	—	(157)	3,933	18,286
Net cash provided by operating activities	776 761		212 421	(200, 252)	020 040
activities	726,761	—	312,431	(200,252)	838,940

Cash flows used in investing activities:				
Additions to unproved properties	(87,861)	 _		(87,861)
Drilling and completion costs	(887,459)	 _	134,678	(752,781)
Additions to water handling and				
treatment systems		 (49,054)	(9,073)	(58,127)
Additions to gathering systems and				
facilities		 (206,753)		(206,753)
Additions to other property and				
equipment	(3,502)	 _	_	(3,502)
Investments in unconsolidated affiliates		 (56,297)	_	(56,297)
Change in other assets	2,051	 (9,077)	—	(7,026)
Net cash used in investing activities	(976,771)	 (321,181)	125,605	(1,172,347)
Cash flows provided by (used in)				
financing activities:				
Borrowings (repayments) on bank credit				
facility, net	270,000	 215,000	—	485,000
Distributions		 (193,670)	74,647	(119,023)
Employee tax withholding for settlement				
of equity compensation awards	(6,649)	 (1,318)	—	(7,967)
Other	(2,336)	 (100)	—	(2,436)
Net cash provided by (used in) financing				
activities	261,015	 19,912	74,647	355,574
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash				
equivalents	11,005	 11,162	—	22,167
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of				
period	20,078	 8,363	—	28,441
Cash and cash equivalents, end of period	\$ 31,083	 19,525		50,608

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.

The following discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with our condensed consolidated financial statements and related notes included elsewhere in this report. The following discussion contains "forward-looking statements" that reflect our future plans, estimates, beliefs and expected performance. We caution that assumptions, expectations, projections, intentions, or beliefs about future events may, and often do, vary from actual results, and the differences can be material. Some of the key factors that could cause actual results to vary from our expectations include changes in natural gas, NGLs, and oil prices, the timing of planned capital expenditures, our ability to fund our development programs, availability of acquisitions, uncertainties in estimating proved reserves and forecasting production results, operational factors affecting the commencement or maintenance of producing wells, the condition of the capital markets generally, as well as our ability to access them, and uncertainties regarding environmental regulations or litigation and other legal or regulatory developments affecting our business, as well as those factors discussed below, all of which are difficult to predict. In light of these risks, uncertainties and assumptions, the forward-looking events discussed may not occur. See "Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward-Looking Statements." Also, see the risk factors and other cautionary statements described under the heading "Item 1A. Risk Factors." We do not undertake any obligation to publicly update any forward-looking statements except as otherwise required by applicable law. For more information, please refer to the Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2017 on file with the SEC.

In this section, references to "Antero Resources," "the Company," "we," "us," and "our" refer to Antero Resources Corporation and its subsidiaries, unless otherwise indicated or the context otherwise requires.

#### Our Company

Antero Resources Corporation is an independent oil and natural gas company engaged in the exploration, development, and production of natural gas, NGLs, and oil properties located in the Appalachian Basin. We focus on unconventional reservoirs, which can generally be characterized as fractured shale formations. Our management team has worked together for many years and has a successful track record of reserve and production growth as well as significant expertise in unconventional resource plays. Our strategy is to leverage our team's experience delineating and developing natural gas resource plays to profitably grow our reserves and production, primarily on our existing multi-year inventory of drilling locations.

We have assembled a portfolio of long-lived properties that are characterized by what we believe to be low geologic risk and repeatability. Our drilling opportunities are focused in the Marcellus Shale and Utica Shale of the Appalachian Basin. As of June 30, 2018, we held approximately 613,000 net acres of rich gas and dry gas properties located in the Appalachian Basin in West Virginia and Ohio. Our corporate headquarters are in Denver, Colorado.

We operate in the following industry segments: (i) the exploration, development, and production of natural gas, NGLs, and oil; (ii) gathering and processing; (iii) water handling and treatment; and (iv) marketing and utilization of excess firm transportation capacity. All of our operations are conducted in the United States.

Address, Internet Website and Availability of Public Filings

Our principal executive offices are located at 1615 Wynkoop Street, Denver, Colorado 80202, and our telephone number is (303) 357-7310. Our website is located at www.anteroresources.com.

We furnish or file with the SEC our Annual Reports on Form 10-K, our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, and our Current Reports on Form 8-K. We make these documents available free of charge at www.anteroresources.com under the "Investors Relations" link as soon as reasonably practicable after they are furnished or filed with the SEC.

Information on our website is not incorporated into this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q or our other filings with the SEC and is not a part of them.

2018 Developments and Highlights

Production and Financial Results

For the three months ended June 30, 2018, our net production totaled 229 Bcfe, or 2,520 MMcfe per day, a 15% increase compared to 200 Bcfe, or 2,200 MMcfe per day, for the three months ended June 30, 2017. Our average price received for

production, before the effects of gains on settled commodity derivatives, for the three months ended June 30, 2018 was \$3.35 per Mcfe compared to \$3.26 per Mcfe for the three months ended June 30, 2017. Our average realized price after the effects of gains on settled commodity derivatives was \$3.77 per Mcfe for the three months ended June 30, 2018 compared to \$3.41 per Mcfe for the three months ended June 30, 2017.

For the three months ended June 30, 2018, we generated consolidated cash flows from operations of \$297 million, a consolidated net loss of \$136 million, Adjusted EBITDAX of \$405 million, and Stand-Alone Adjusted EBITDAX of \$335 million. This compares to consolidated cash flows from operations of \$254 million, a consolidated net loss of \$5 million, Adjusted EBITDAX of \$321 million, and Stand-Alone Adjusted EBITDAX of \$267 million for the three months ended June 30, 2017. See "—Non-GAAP Financial Measures" for a definition of Adjusted EBITDAX (a non-GAAP measure) and a reconciliation of Adjusted EBITDAX to net income. See "—Stand-Alone Exploration and Production (E&P) Information" for a definition of Stand-Alone Adjusted EBITDAX and a reconciliation of Stand-Alone Adjusted EBITDAX to Antero's stand-alone net income. "Stand-Alone" data represents information for Antero on an unconsolidated basis, reflecting Antero's investment in Antero Midstream under the equity method of accounting.

The consolidated net loss of \$136 million for the three months ended June 30, 2018 included (i) commodity derivative fair value gains of \$55 million, comprised of gains on settled derivatives of \$96 million and a non-cash loss of \$41 million on changes in the fair value of unsettled commodity derivatives, (ii) a non-cash charge of \$19 million for equity-based compensation, (iii) a non-cash charge of \$134 million for impairments of unproved properties, and (iv) a non-cash deferred tax benefit of \$26 million.

Adjusted EBITDAX increased from \$321 million for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to \$405 million for the three months ended June 30, 2018, an increase of 26%. Stand-Alone Adjusted EBITDAX increased from \$267 million for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to \$335 million for the three months ended June 30, 2018, an increase of 25%. The increases in Adjusted EBITDAX and Stand-Alone Adjusted EBITDAX were primarily due to increases in production as well as increases in our average realized price for production after gains on settled commodity derivatives. Adjusted EBITDAX and Stand-Alone Adjusted EBITDAX decreased from the first quarter of 2018 largely due to the impact of \$110 million of gains on settled marketing derivatives during the three months ended March 31, 2018, whereas we recognized \$16 million of losses on settled marketing derivatives during the three months ended June 30, 2018.

Consolidated cash flows from operations increased from \$254 million for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to \$297 million for the three months ended June 30, 2018, an increase of 17%. Stand-alone cash flows from operations increased from \$202 million for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to \$229 million for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to \$229 million for the three months ended June 30, 2018, an increase of 13%. The increases in consolidated and stand-alone cash flows from operations were primarily due to increases in total realized revenues from production and settled commodity derivatives during 2018, net of increases in cash operating costs and \$16 million in settled marketing derivative losses during the three months ended June 30, 2018.

For the six months ended June 30, 2018, our net production totaled 443 Bcfe, or 2,448 MMcfe per day, a 13% increase compared to 393 Bcfe, or 2,172 MMcfe per day, for the six months ended June 30, 2017. Our average price received for production, before the effects of gains on settled commodity derivatives, for the six months ended June 30, 2018 was \$3.45 per Mcfe compared to \$3.41 per Mcfe for the six months ended June 30, 2017. Our average realized price after the effects of gains on settled commodity derivatives was \$3.90 per Mcfe for the six months ended June 30, 2018 compared to \$3.60 per Mcfe for the six months ended June 30, 2017.

For the six months ended June 30, 2018, we generated consolidated cash flows from operations of \$839 million, a consolidated net loss of \$122 million, Adjusted EBITDAX of \$956 million, and Stand-Alone Adjusted EBITDAX of \$823 million. This compares to consolidated cash flows from operations of \$648 million, consolidated net income of \$263 million, Adjusted EBITDAX of \$686 million, and Stand-Alone Adjusted EBITDAX of \$588 million for the six months ended June 30, 2017. See "—Non-GAAP Financial Measures" for a definition of Adjusted EBITDAX (a non-GAAP measure) and a reconciliation of Adjusted EBITDAX to net income. See "—Stand-Alone Exploration and Production (E&P) Information" for a definition of Stand-Alone Adjusted EBITDAX and a reconciliation of Stand-Alone Adjusted EBITDAX to Antero's stand-alone net income. "Stand-Alone" data represents information for Antero on an unconsolidated basis, reflecting Antero's investment in Antero Midstream under the equity method of accounting.

The consolidated net loss of \$122 million for the six months ended June 30, 2018 included (i) commodity derivative fair value gains of \$78 million, comprised of gains on settled derivatives of \$197 million and a non-cash loss of \$119 million on changes in the fair value of unsettled commodity derivatives, (ii) a non-cash charge of \$40 million for equity-based compensation, (iii) a non-cash charge of \$185 million for impairments of unproved properties, and (iv) a non-cash deferred tax benefit of \$16 million.

Adjusted EBITDAX increased from \$686 million for the six months ended June 30, 2017 to \$956 million for the six months ended June 30, 2018, an increase of 39%. Stand-Alone Adjusted EBITDAX increased from \$588 million for the six months ended June 30, 2017 to \$823 million for the six months ended June 30, 2018, an increase of 40%. The increases in Adjusted EBITDAX and Stand-Alone Adjusted EBITDAX were primarily due to increases in production as well as increases in our average realized price for production after gains on settled derivatives.

Consolidated cash flows from operations increased from \$648 million for the six months ended June 30, 2017 to \$839 million for the six months ended June 30, 2018, an increase of 29%. Stand-alone cash flows from operations increased from \$572 million for the six months ended June 30, 2017 to \$727 million for the six months ended June 30, 2018, an increase of 27%. The increases in consolidated and stand-alone cash flows from operations were primarily due to increases in total realized revenues from production and settled commodity derivatives and \$94 million in settled marketing derivative gains during 2018, net of increases in cash operating costs.

### 2018 Capital Budget and Capital Spending

Our consolidated capital budget for 2018 is \$2.1 billion, and includes: \$1.3 billion for drilling and completion, \$150 million for leasehold expenditures, and \$650 million for capital expenditures by Antero Midstream, which includes \$215 million for investments in unconsolidated affiliates. We do not budget for acquisitions. Operational efficiencies achieved during the six months ended June 30, 2018 resulted in a pull-forward of capital spending from the second half of 2018 into the first half of 2018. We averaged approximately six completion crews during the six months ended June 30, 2018, but expect to reduce the count and average approximately four completion crews during the second half of 2018. We periodically review our capital expenditures and adjust our budget and its allocation based on liquidity, drilling results, leasehold acquisition opportunities, and commodity prices.

For the six months ended June 30, 2018, our consolidated capital expenditures were approximately \$1.1 billion, including drilling and completion costs of \$753 million, leasehold additions of \$88 million, gathering and compression expenditures of \$207 million, water handling and treatment expenditures of \$58 million, and other capital expenditures of \$4 million. Antero Midstream also invested \$56 million in its gas processing and fractionation joint venture with MarkWest Energy Partners L.P. (the "Joint Venture").

#### Hedge Position

As of June 30, 2018, we had entered into fixed price hedging contracts for approximately 2.3 Tcf of our projected natural gas production at a weighted average index price of \$3.31 per MMBtu for the period from July 1, 2018 through December 31, 2023, 201 million gallons of propane at a weighted average price of \$0.76 per gallon for the period from July 1, 2018 through December 31, 2018, and 1.1 MMBbls of oil at a weighted average price of \$56.99 per Bbl for the period from July 1, 2018 through December 31, 2018. These hedging contracts include contracts for the remainder of 2018 of approximately 368 Bcf of natural gas at a weighted average index price of \$3.49 per MMBtu. At June 30, 2018, the estimated fair value of our commodity derivative instruments was a net asset of \$1.2 billion comprised of current assets and liabilities and noncurrent assets

### **Credit Facilities**

As of June 30, 2018, Antero's borrowing base under its senior secured revolving bank credit facility (the "Credit Facility") was \$4.5 billion and lender commitments were \$2.5 billion. Each of these amounts were reaffirmed in the annual redetermination in April 2018. The next redetermination of the borrowing base is scheduled to occur in April 2019. The borrowing base under the Credit Facility is redetermined annually and is based on the collateral value of

Antero's assets. The maturity date of the Credit Facility is the earlier of (i) October 26, 2022 and (ii) the date that is 91 days prior to the earliest stated redemption date of any series of Antero's senior notes, unless such series of notes is refinanced. At June 30, 2018, we had \$455 million of borrowings and \$692 million of letters of credit outstanding under the Credit Facility. See "—Debt Agreements and Contractual Obligations—Senior Secured Revolving Credit Facility" for a description of the Credit Facility.

Antero Midstream has a revolving credit facility that provides for lender commitments of \$1.5 billion (the "Midstream Credit Facility"). At June 30, 2018, Antero Midstream had \$770 million of borrowings outstanding under the Midstream Credit Facility. The Midstream Credit Facility will mature on October 26, 2022. See "—Debt Agreements and Contractual Obligations—Midstream Credit Facility" for a description of the Midstream Credit Facility.

#### Special Committee Formation

On February 26, 2018, we announced that our Board of Directors formed a special committee composed solely of independent directors (the "Special Committee") to explore, review and evaluate potential measures to address a perceived discount in the trading value of our common stock. The Special Committee has hired legal advisors and financial advisors to assist in its evaluation of potential measures. However, as of the date of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, no decision on any particular measure has been reached, and there is no assurance that a decision on any measure will be reached.

**Results of Operations** 

Three Months Ended June 30, 2017 Compared to Three Months Ended June 30, 2018

The Company has four operating segments: (1) the exploration, development and production of natural gas, NGLs, and oil; (2) gathering and processing; (3) water handling and treatment; and (4) marketing and utilization of excess firm transportation capacity. Revenues from the gathering and processing and water handling and treatment operations are primarily derived from intersegment transactions for services provided to our exploration and production operations by Antero Midstream. All intersegment transactions are eliminated upon consolidation, including revenues from water handling and treatment services provided by Antero Midstream which are capitalized as proved property development costs by Antero. Marketing revenues are primarily derived from activities to purchase and sell third-party natural gas and NGLs and to market and utilize excess firm transportation capacity.

The operating results of the Company's reportable segments were as follows for the three months ended June 30, 2017 and 2018 (in thousands):

	Exploration and production	Gathering and processing	Water handling and treatment	Marketing	Elimination of intersegment transactions	Consolidated total
Three months ended						
June 30, 2017:						
Operating revenues and						
other:						
Natural gas sales	\$ 454,257				_	454,257
Natural gas liquids sales	170,819				_	170,819
Oil sales	26,512		_		_	26,512
Commodity derivative fair						
value gains	85,641				_	85,641
Gathering, compression,						
and water handling and						
treatment		98,762	95,005		(190,575)	3,192
Marketing				49,968	_	49,968

Other income Total	3,911 \$ 741,140	98,762	95,005	49,968	(3,911) (194,486)	— 790,389
Operating expenses: Lease operating Gathering, compression, processing, and	\$ 17,189		41,444	—	(41,641)	16,992
transportation Production and ad	353,216	9,910	_	_	(96,379)	266,747
valorem taxes Marketing Exploration	21,599 — 1,804	12	942 	 77,421		22,553 77,421 1,804
Impairment of unproved properties Accretion of asset	15,199	_	_	_	_	15,199
retirement obligations Depletion, depreciation,	649	_	_	_	_	649
and amortization General and administrative (before equity-based	170,446	22,494	8,242	_	_	201,182
compensation) Equity-based	29,507	5,468	2,370	—	(221)	37,124
compensation Change in fair value of	20,024	5,237	1,714	—	_	26,975
contingent acquisition consideration Total Operating income (loss)		 43,121 55,641	3,590 58,302 36,703	 77,421 (27,453)	(3,590) (141,831) (52,655)	 666,646 123,743
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates	\$ —	3,623	_	_	_	3,623

other       Natural gas sales       \$ 473,540       —       —       —       473,540         Natural gas liquids sales       255,985       —       —       —       255,985	
-	
Oil sales       38,873       -       -       38,873	
Commodity derivative fair	
value gains 55,336 — — — 55,336 Gathering, compression, 55,336	
and water handling and	
treatment $-$ 118,136 132,256 $-$ (244,874) 5,518	
Marketing — — — 160,202 — 160,202	
Marketing derivative fair	
value losses       -       -       (110)       -       (110)         Gain on sale of assets       -       583       -       -       (583)       -	
Gain on sale of assets $ 583$ $  (583)$ $-$ Other income $5,179$ $  (5,179)$ $-$	
Total\$ 828,913118,719132,256160,092(250,636)989,344	
Operating expenses: Lease operating \$ 32,312 - 62,218 - (64,366) 30,164 Gathering, compression, processing, and	
transportation 409,708 12,400 — (114,322) 307,786 Production and ad	
valorem taxes $24,886 \ 4 \ 1,001 \ - \ 25,891$	
Marketing — — — 213,420 — 213,420	
Exploration 1,471 — — — 1,471	
Impairment of unproved	
properties 134,437 — — — 134,437 Impairment of gathering	
systems and facilities — 8,501 — — — 8,501	
Accretion of asset	
retirement obligations 666 — 34 — 700	
Depletion, depreciation,	
and amortization 201,393 24,482 12,175 — — 238,050	
General and administrative (before	
equity-based	
compensation) $33,458$ $7,241$ $2,386$ $(469)$ $42,616$ $13,204$ $4,754$ $1,113$ 19,071	

Equity-based compensation Change in fair value of contingent acquisition						
consideration			3,947		(3,947)	
Total	851,535	57,382	82,874	213,420	(183,104)	1,022,107
Operating income (loss)	\$ (22,622)	61,337	49,382	(53,328)	(67,532)	(32,763)
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates	\$ —	9,264	_	_	_	9,264
44						

Exploration and Production Segment Results for the Three Months Ended June 30, 2017 Compared to the Three Months Ended June 30, 2018

The following tables set forth selected operating data of the exploration and production segment for the three months ended June 30, 2017 compared to the three months ended June 30, 2018:

(Exploration and Production segment)	Three Mo June 30, 2017	nths Ended 2018	Amount of Increase (Decrease)	Percen Chang	-
Production data:					
Natural gas (Bcf)	144	167	23	16	%
C2 Ethane (MBbl)	2,548	3,290	742	29	%
C3+ NGLs (MBbl)	6,190	6,414	224	4	%
Oil (MBbl)	613	632	19	3	%
Combined (Bcfe)	200	229	29	15	%
Daily combined production (MMcfe/d)	2,200	2,520	320	15	%
Average prices before effects of derivative settlements(1):					
Natural gas (per Mcf)	\$ 3.15	\$ 2.83	\$ (0.32)	(10)	%
C2 Ethane (per Bbl)	\$ 8.40	\$ 9.93	\$ 1.53	18	%
C3+ NGLs (per Bbl)	\$ 24.14	\$ 34.81	\$ 10.67	44	%
Oil (per Bbl)	\$ 43.24	\$ 61.55	\$ 18.31	42	%
Weighted Average Combined (per Mcfe)	\$ 3.26	\$ 3.35	\$ 0.09	3	%
Average realized prices after effects of derivative settlements(1):					
Natural gas (per Mcf)	\$ 3.53	\$ 3.50	\$ (0.03)	(1)	%
C2 Ethane (per Bbl)	\$ 8.61	\$ 9.93	\$ 1.32	15	%
C3+ NGLs (per Bbl)	\$ 19.92	\$ 33.10	\$ 13.18	66	%
Oil (per Bbl)	\$ 46.12	\$ 52.11	\$ 5.99	13	%
Weighted Average Combined (per Mcfe)	\$ 3.41	\$ 3.77	\$ 0.36	11	%
Average Costs (per Mcfe):					
Lease operating	\$ 0.09	\$ 0.14	\$ 0.05	56	%
Gathering, compression, processing, and transportation	\$ 1.76	\$ 1.79	\$ 0.03	2	%
Production and ad valorem taxes	\$ 0.11	\$ 0.11	\$ —		%
Depletion, depreciation, amortization, and accretion	\$ 0.85	\$ 0.88	\$ 0.03	4	%
General and administrative (before equity-based compensation)	\$ 0.15	\$ 0.15	\$ —		%

(1) Average sales prices shown in the table reflect both the before and after effects of our settled commodity derivatives. Our calculation of such after effects includes gains on settlements of commodity derivatives, which do not qualify for hedge accounting because we do not designate or document them as hedges for accounting purposes. Oil and NGLs production was converted at 6 Mcf per Bbl to calculate total Bcfe production and per Mcfe amounts. This ratio is an estimate of the equivalent energy content of the products and does not necessarily reflect their relative economic value.

Natural gas, NGLs, and oil sales. Revenues from production of natural gas, NGLs, and oil increased from \$652 million for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to \$768 million for the three months ended June 30, 2018, an increase of \$116 million, or 18%. Our production increased by 15% over that same period, from 200 Bcfe, or 2,200 MMcfe per day, for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to 229 Bcfe, or 2,520 MMcfe per day, for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to 500 Bcfe, or 2,520 MMcfe per day, for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to 500 Bcfe, or 2,520 MMcfe per day, for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to 500 Bcfe, or 2,520 MMcfe per day, for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to 500 Bcfe, or 2,520 MMcfe per day, for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to 500 Bcfe, or 2,520 MMcfe per day, for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to 500 Bcfe, or 2,520 MMcfe per day, for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to 500 Bcfe, or 2,520 MMcfe per day, for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to 500 Bcfe, or 2,520 MMcfe per day, for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to 500 Bcfe, or 2,520 MMcfe per day, for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to 500 Bcfe, or 2,520 MMcfe per day, for the three months ended June 30, 2018.

the three months ended June 30, 2017 compared to \$3.35 per Mcfe for the three months ended June 30, 2018. The increase in the year-over-year equivalent price was driven by the increase in liquids prices and production, which more than offset the 10% decrease in natural gas prices. Net equivalent prices after the effects of gains on settled commodity derivatives increased by 11%, from \$3.41 per Mcfe for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to \$3.77 for the three months ended June 30, 2018, primarily due to higher average realized prices after hedges for C3+ NGLs and oil in the three months ended June 30, 2018.

Increased production volumes accounted for an approximate \$95 million increase in year-over-year product revenues (calculated as the combined change in year-to-year volumes times the prior year average price), and changes in our equivalent prices, excluding the effects of derivative settlements, accounted for an approximate \$22 million increase in year-over-year product revenues (calculated as the change in the year-to-year average price times current year production volumes). Production increases resulted from an increase in the number of producing wells as a result of our drilling and completion activity.

During the three months ended June 30, 2017 and 2018, our natural gas revenues were negatively affected by contractual issues with certain of our customers. For more information on these disputes, please see Note 13 to the condensed consolidated financial statements or "Item 1. Legal Proceedings" included elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

Commodity derivative fair value gains. To achieve more predictable cash flows, and to reduce our exposure to price fluctuations, we enter into fixed for variable price swap contracts when management believes that favorable future sales prices for our production can be secured. Because we do not designate these derivatives as accounting hedges, they do not receive hedge accounting treatment. Consequently, all mark-to-market gains or losses, as well as cash receipts or payments on settled derivative instruments, are recognized in our statements of operations. For the three months ended June 30, 2017 and 2018, our commodity hedges resulted in derivative fair value gains of \$86 million and \$55 million, respectively. The commodity derivative fair value gains included \$31 million and \$96 million of gains on cash settled derivatives for the three months ended June 30, 2017 and 2018, respectively.

Commodity derivative gains or losses vary based on future commodity prices and have no cash flow impact until the derivative contracts are settled or monetized prior to settlement. Derivative asset or liability positions at the end of any accounting period may reverse to the extent future commodity prices increase or decrease from their levels at the end of the accounting period, or as gains or losses are realized through settlement. We expect continued volatility in commodity prices and the related fair value of our derivative instruments in the future.

Other income. Other income increased from \$4 million for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to \$5 million for the three months ended June 30, 2018. Other income primarily relates to increases in the fair value of our exploration and production segment's contingent acquisition consideration that was received in connection with Antero's sale of its water handling and treatment assets to Antero Midstream in 2015. In conjunction with the acquisition of the water handling and treatment assets, Antero Midstream agreed to pay Antero (a) \$125 million in cash if Antero Midstream delivers 176,295,000 barrels or more of fresh water during the period between January 1, 2017 and December 31, 2019 and (b) an additional \$125 million in cash if Antero Midstream delivers 219,200,000 barrels or more of fresh water during the period between January 1, 2017 consideration asset is recorded at its discounted net present value of the payout to be received by Antero, and is re-measured each period end. As the net present value of the contingent acquisition consideration asset increases, we recognize income in the E&P segment for the change in fair value. Other income is eliminated upon consolidation.

Lease operating expense. Lease operating expense increased from \$17 million for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to \$32 million for the three months ended June 30, 2018, an increase of 88%. This increase is partly due to a 15% increase in production. On a per unit basis, lease operating expenses increased from \$0.09 per Mcfe for the three months ended June 30, 2018. The increase in lease operating expenses on a per Mcfe basis is primarily due to the increase in produced water from new wells, which is attributable to an increase in the amount of water used in our advanced well completions.

Gathering, compression, processing, and transportation expense. Gathering, compression, processing, and transportation expense increased from \$353 million for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to \$410 million for the three months ended June 30, 2018. The increase in these expenses is a result of the increase in production and the related firm transportation, gathering, compression, and processing expenses. On a per Mcfe basis, total gathering, compression, processing and transportation expenses increased from \$1.76 per Mcfe for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to \$1.79 per Mcfe for the three months ended June 30, 2018. Transportation expenses increased due to the Rover Pipeline that was placed in service in late 2017, which has higher per-unit transportation costs than the average of our transportation portfolio, but in turn results in higher realized prices for our natural gas production. This increase was partially offset by decreases in processing and other costs on a per Mcfe basis.

Production and ad valorem tax expense. Total production and ad valorem taxes increased from \$22 million for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to \$25 million for the three months ended June 30, 2018 as a result of an increase in production revenues. On a per Mcfe basis, production and ad valorem taxes remained consistent at \$0.11 per Mcfe for

the three months ended June 30, 2017 and 2018. Production and ad valorem taxes as a percentage of natural gas, NGLs, and oil revenues before the effects of hedging decreased slightly from 3.3% for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to 3.2% for the three months ended June 30, 2018.

Exploration expense. Exploration expense decreased from \$2 million for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to \$1 million for the three months ended June 30, 2018. These amounts represent expenses incurred for unsuccessful lease acquisition efforts.

Impairment of unproved properties. Impairment of unproved properties increased from \$15 million for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to \$134 million for the three months ended June 30, 2018. The increase was primarily due to the impairment of a block of leases, which were obtained together and expire in the second quarter of 2019, in the Utica Shale that are not in our current development plan. We charge impairment expense for expired or soon-to-be expired leases when we determine they are impaired based on factors such as remaining lease terms, reservoir performance, commodity price outlooks, and future plans to develop the acreage.

Depletion, depreciation, and amortization expense ("DD&A"). DD&A increased from \$170 million for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to \$201 million for the three months ended June 30, 2018, primarily because of increased production. DD&A per Mcfe increased from \$0.85 per Mcfe for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to \$0.88 per Mcfe for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to \$0.88 per Mcfe for the three months ended June 30, 2018.

We evaluate the carrying amount of our proved natural gas, NGLs, and oil properties for impairment on a geological reservoir basis whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that a property's carrying amount may not be recoverable. If the carrying amount exceeded the estimated undiscounted future net cash flows (measured using futures prices at the end of a quarter), we would further evaluate our proved properties and record an impairment charge if the carrying amount of our proved properties exceeded the estimated fair value of the properties. At June 30, 2018, we compared the carrying values of our proved properties to estimated future net cash flows. As estimated future net cash flows were higher than the carrying values of our proved properties at June 30, 2018, we did not further evaluate our proved properties for impairment.

General and administrative expense. General and administrative expense (before equity-based compensation expense) increased from \$30 million for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to \$33 million for the three months ended June 30, 2018, primarily due to increases in employee compensation and benefits expenses. On a per-unit basis, general and administrative expense before equity-based compensation remained consistent at \$0.15 per Mcfe for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to 2018 were offset by a 15% increase in production. We had 586 employees as of June 30, 2017 and 608 employees as of June 30, 2018.

Equity-based compensation expense. Noncash equity-based compensation expense decreased from \$20 million for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to \$13 million for the three months ended June 30, 2018 as a result of equity award forfeitures, as well as a decrease in the total value of awards granted to officers and employees in 2018 as compared to 2017. When an equity award is forfeited, expense previously recognized for the award is reversed. See Note 9 to the condensed consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this report for more information on equity-based compensation awards.

Discussion of Gathering and Processing, Water Handling and Treatment, and Marketing Segment Results for the Three Months Ended June 30, 2017 Compared to the Three Months Ended June 30, 2018

Gathering and Processing. Revenue for the gathering and processing segment increased from \$99 million for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to \$119 million for the three months ended June 30, 2018, an increase of \$20 million, or 20%. Gathering revenues increased by \$13 million from the prior year period and compression revenues increased by \$6 million as additional wells on production increased throughput volumes. Total operating expenses related to the gathering and processing segment increased from \$43 million for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to \$57 million for the three months ended June 30, 2018 primarily as a result of increases in direct operating and depreciation expenses due to a larger base of gathering and compression assets.

Antero Midstream has two investments accounted for under the equity method: a 15% interest in a regional gathering pipeline purchased in May 2016, and a 50% interest in the Joint Venture with MarkWest entered into in February 2017. Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates of \$3.6 million and \$9.3 million for the three months ended June 30, 2017 and 2018, respectively, represents the portion of the net income from these investments which was allocated to Antero Midstream based on its equity interests. The increase was due to the commencement of operations by two additional processing plants, in the second half of 2017, which are owned by the Joint Venture.

Water Handling and Treatment. Revenue for the water handling and treatment segment increased from \$95 million for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to \$132 million for the three months ended June 30, 2018, an increase of \$37 million, or 39%. The increase was due to an increase in the volume of water used per well in our advanced completions during 2018 as compared to 2017, as well as an increase in other fluid handling services as a result of the increase in the amount of water used. The volume of water delivered through the systems increased from 15.8 MMBbls for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to 20.8 MMBbls for the three months ended June 30, 2018. Operating expenses for the water handling and treatment segment increased from \$58 million for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to \$83 million for the three months ended June 30, 2018, primarily due to the increase in other fluid handling services. Antero Midstream's wastewater treatment facility was placed in service in May 2018, but has not yet had a significant impact on the financial results of the water handling and treatment segment. The facility was placed back into commercial service at the end of July 2018.

Marketing. Where feasible, we purchase and sell third-party natural gas and NGLs and market our excess firm transportation capacity, or engage third parties to conduct these activities on our behalf, in order to optimize the revenues from these transportation

agreements. We have entered into long-term firm transportation agreements for a significant portion of our current and expected future production in order to secure guaranteed capacity to favorable markets.

Operating losses on our marketing activities were \$27 million and \$53 million for the three months ended June 30, 2017 and 2018, respectively. See note 11 to the condensed consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for more information on marketing derivative fair value losses during the three months ended June 30, 2018.

Marketing expenses include firm transportation costs related to current excess capacity as well as the cost of third-party purchased gas and NGLs. This includes firm transportation costs of \$26 million and \$41 million for the three months ended June 30, 2017 and 2018, respectively, related to unutilized excess capacity which increased due to the Rover Pipeline that was placed in service in late 2017.

Discussion of Items Not Allocated to Segments for the Three Months Ended June 30, 2017 Compared to the Three Months Ended June 30, 2018

Interest expense. Interest expense remained consistent at \$69 million for the three months ended June 30, 2017 and 2018. Interest expense includes approximately \$3.0 million and \$3.2 million of non-cash amortization of deferred financing costs for the three months ended June 30, 2017 and 2018, respectively.

Income tax (expense) benefit. Income tax (expense) benefit changed from a deferred tax expense of \$19 million for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to a deferred tax benefit of \$26 million for the three months ended June 30, 2018. The deferred tax expense for the three months ended June 30, 2017 was due to pre-tax income generated for financial reporting purposes, whereas we incurred a pre-tax loss for financial reporting purposes for the three months ended June 30, 2018, the Company recognized a \$20 million deferred tax benefit for a rate reduction which was the result of a law change in Colorado. The change in year-over-year tax provisions also reflects the reduction in the federal corporate tax rate from 35% to 21%. For the three months ended June 30, 2018, the Company's overall effective tax rate was different than the statutory rate of 21% primarily due to the effects of noncontrolling interests, state tax rates, and permanent differences on vested equity compensation awards.

At December 31, 2017, we had approximately \$3.0 billion of net operating loss carryforwards ("NOLs") for U.S. federal income tax purposes that expire at various dates from 2024 through 2037 and approximately \$2.3 billion of state NOLs that expire at various dates from 2018 through 2037. Future interpretations relating to the passage of the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act which vary from our current interpretation, and possible changes to state tax laws in response to the recently enacted federal legislation, may have a significant effect on our future taxable position. The impact of any such change would be recorded in the period in which such interpretation is received or legislation is enacted.

Six Months Ended June 30, 2017 Compared to Six Months Ended June 30, 2018

The Company has four operating segments: (1) the exploration, development and production of natural gas, NGLs, and oil; (2) gathering and processing; (3) water handling and treatment; and (4) marketing and utilization of excess firm transportation capacity. Revenues from the gathering and processing and water handling and treatment operations are primarily derived from intersegment transactions for services provided to our exploration and production operations by Antero Midstream. All intersegment transactions are eliminated upon consolidation,

including revenues from water handling and treatment services provided by Antero Midstream which are capitalized as proved property development costs by Antero. Marketing revenues are primarily derived from activities to purchase and sell third-party natural gas and NGLs and to market and utilize excess firm transportation capacity.

The operating results of the Company's reportable segments were as follows for the six months ended June 30, 2017 and 2018 (in thousands):

Six months ended June 30, 2017: Operating revenues and other:	Exploration and production	Gathering and processing	Water handling and treatment	Marketing	Elimination of intersegment transactions	Consolidated total
Natural gas sales	\$ 920,921					920,921
Natural gas liquids sales	365,471					365,471
Oil sales	53,472			_		53,472
Commodity derivative						
fair value gains	524,416					524,416
Gathering, compression,						
and water handling and						
treatment	—	190,421	178,115		(362,740)	5,796
Marketing Other income	8,351	_	_	115,892	(8,351)	115,892
Total	\$ 1,872,631	190,421	 178,115	115,892	(371,091)	 1,985,968
Totul	\$ 1,072,031	170,121	170,110	115,072	(371,071)	1,705,700
Operating expenses: Lease operating Gathering, compression, processing, and	\$ 32,931	_	80,066	_	(80,454)	32,543
transportation Production and ad	700,984	18,024	_	_	(185,432)	533,576
valorem taxes	45,574	12	1,760			47,346
Marketing				167,414		167,414
Exploration	3,911		_			3,911
Impairment of unproved						
properties	42,098					42,098
Accretion of asset	1.000					1 201
retirement obligations	1,286					1,286
Depletion, depreciation, and amortization	345,415	42,418	16,078		_	403,911
General and administrative (before equity-based	(1.24)	11.015	4.000		(1.02.6)	56.210
compensation) Equity-based	61,346	11,017	4,992		(1,036)	76,319
compensation	39,241	9,826	3,411	_		52,478
Change in fair value of contingent acquisition			7,116	_	(7,116)	

consideration Total Operating income (loss)	1,272,786 \$ 599,845	81,297 109,124	113,423 64,692	167,414 (51,522)	(274,038) (97,053)	1,360,882 625,086
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates	\$ —	5,854		_	_	5,854
49						

Six months ended June 30, 2018: Operating revenues and other:	Exploration and production	Gathering and processing	Water handling and treatment	Marketing	Elimination of intersegment transactions	Consolidated total
Natural gas sales	\$ 971,203	_	_		_	971,203
Natural gas liquids sales	490,155					490,155
Oil sales	69,146	—		—		69,146
Commodity derivative	כדד דד					77 772
fair value gains Gathering, compression,	77,773					77,773
and water handling and						
treatment		226,313	253,670		(469,530)	10,453
Marketing				304,591	_	304,591
Marketing derivative fair				04 124		04 124
value gains Gain on sale of assets	_	 583	_	94,124	(583)	94,124
Other income	11,054		_		(11,054)	
Total	\$ 1,619,331	226,896	253,670	398,715	(481,167)	2,017,445
Operating expenses: Lease operating Gathering, compression, processing, and transportation Production and ad valorem taxes Marketing Exploration Impairment of unproved properties Impairment of gathering systems and facilities	\$ 63,574 794,053 49,693  3,356 184,973 	 18   8,501	117,090  2,003   	 409,159  	(123,778) (218,097) 	56,886 599,724 51,714 409,159 3,356 184,973 8,501
Accretion of asset	1 222		<u>()</u>			1 200
retirement obligations Depletion, depreciation,	1,322	—	68	—	—	1,390
and amortization General and administrative (before equity-based	396,981	48,120	21,193	_	_	466,294
compensation)	64,933	12,945	4,926		(1,314)	81,490
	28,149	9,412	2,666			40,227

Equity-based compensation Change in fair value of contingent acquisition						
consideration			7,821		(7,821)	_
Total	1,587,034	102,764	155,767	409,159	(351,010)	1,903,714
Operating income	\$ 32,297	124,132	97,903	(10,444)	(130,157)	113,731
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates	\$ —	17,126	_	_	_	17,126
50						

Exploration and Production Segment Results for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2017 Compared to the Six Months Ended June 30, 2018

The following tables set forth selected operating data of the exploration and production segment for the six months ended June 30, 2017 compared to the six months ended June 30, 2018:

	Six Months 30,	s Ended June	Amount of Increase	Percer	nt
(Exploration and Production segment)	2017	2018	(Decrease)	Chang	
Production data:			(	2	2-
Natural gas (Bcf)	284	326	42	15	%
C2 Ethane (MBbl)	4,858	6,320	1,462	30	%
C3+ NGLs (MBbl)	12,159	12,107	(52)		%
Oil (MBbl)	1,256	1,161	(95)	(7)	%
Combined (Bcfe)	393	443	50	13	%
Daily combined production (MMcfe/d)	2,172	2,448	276	13	%
Average prices before effects of derivative settlements(1):					
Natural gas (per Mcf)	\$ 3.25	\$ 2.98	\$ (0.27)	(8)	%
C2 Ethane (per Bbl)	\$ 8.21	\$ 9.46	\$ 1.25	15	%
C3+ NGLs (per Bbl)	\$ 26.78	\$ 35.55	\$ 8.77	33	%
Oil (per Bbl)	\$ 42.58	\$ 59.54	\$ 16.96	40	%
Weighted Average Combined (per Mcfe)	\$ 3.41	\$ 3.45	\$ 0.04	1	%
Average realized prices after effects of derivative					
settlements(1):					
Natural gas (per Mcf)	\$ 3.71	\$ 3.67	\$ (0.04)	(1)	%
C2 Ethane (per Bbl)	\$ 8.67	\$ 9.46	\$ 0.79	9	%
C3+ NGLs (per Bbl)	\$ 21.92	\$ 34.07	\$ 12.15	55	%
Oil (per Bbl)	\$ 44.61	\$ 51.66	\$ 7.05	16	%
Weighted Average Combined (per Mcfe)	\$ 3.60	\$ 3.90	\$ 0.30	8	%
Average Costs (per Mcfe):					
Lease operating	\$ 0.08	\$ 0.14	\$ 0.06	75	%
Gathering, compression, processing, and transportation	\$ 1.78	\$ 1.79	\$ 0.01	1	%
Production and ad valorem taxes	\$ 0.12	\$ 0.11	\$ (0.01)	(8)	%
Depletion, depreciation, amortization, and accretion	\$ 0.88	\$ 0.90	\$ 0.02	2	%
General and administrative (before equity-based compensation)	\$ 0.16	\$ 0.15	\$ (0.01)	(6)	%

(1) Average sales prices shown in the table reflect both the before and after effects of our settled commodity derivatives. Our calculation of such after effects includes gains on settlements of commodity derivatives, which do not qualify for hedge accounting because we do not designate or document them as hedges for accounting purposes. Oil and NGLs production was converted at 6 Mcf per Bbl to calculate total Bcfe production and per Mcfe amounts. This ratio is an estimate of the equivalent energy content of the products and does not necessarily reflect their relative economic value.

Natural gas, NGLs, and oil sales. Revenues from production of natural gas, NGLs, and oil increased from \$1.3 billion for the six months ended June 30, 2017 to \$1.5 billion for the six months ended June 30, 2018, an increase of \$191 million, or 14%. Our production increased by 13% over that same period, from 393 Bcfe, or 2,172 MMcfe per day, for the six months ended June 30, 2017 to 443 Bcfe, or 2,448 MMcfe per day, for the six months ended June 30,

2018. Net equivalent prices before the effects of settled derivatives increased from \$3.41 per Mcfe for the six months ended June 30, 2017 to \$3.45 per Mcfe for the six months ended June 30, 2018, an increase of 1%. The increase in the year-over-year equivalent price was driven by the increase in liquids prices and production, which more than offset the 8% decrease in natural gas prices. Net equivalent prices after the effects of gains on settled commodity derivatives increased by 8%, from \$3.60 per Mcfe for the six months ended June 30, 2017 to \$3.90 for the six months ended June 30, 2018, primarily due to higher average realized prices after hedges for C3+ NGLs and oil in the six months ended June 30, 2018.

Increased production volumes accounted for an approximate \$171 million increase in year-over-year product revenues (calculated as the combined change in year-to-year volumes times the prior year average price), and changes in our equivalent prices, excluding the effects of derivative settlements, accounted for an approximate \$20 million increase in year-over-year product revenues (calculated as the change in the year-to-year average price times current year production volumes). Production increases resulted from an increase in the number of producing wells as a result of our drilling and completion activity.

During the six months ended June 30, 2017 and 2018, our natural gas revenues were negatively affected by contractual issues with certain of our customers. For more information on these disputes, please see Note 13 to the condensed consolidated financial statements or "Item 1. Legal Proceedings" included elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

Commodity derivative fair value gains. To achieve more predictable cash flows, and to reduce our exposure to price fluctuations, we enter into fixed for variable price swap contracts when management believes that favorable future sales prices for our production can be secured. Because we do not designate these derivatives as accounting hedges, they do not receive hedge accounting treatment. Consequently, all mark-to-market gains or losses, as well as cash receipts or payments on settled derivative instruments, are recognized in our statements of operations. For the six months ended June 30, 2017 and 2018, our commodity hedges resulted in derivative fair value gains of \$524 million and \$78 million, respectively. The commodity derivative fair value gains included \$76 million and \$197 million of gains on cash settled derivatives for the six months ended June 30, 2017 and 2018, respectively.

Commodity derivative gains or losses vary based on future commodity prices and have no cash flow impact until the derivative contracts are settled or monetized prior to settlement. Derivative asset or liability positions at the end of any accounting period may reverse to the extent future commodity prices increase or decrease from their levels at the end of the accounting period, or as gains or losses are realized through settlement. We expect continued volatility in commodity prices and the related fair value of our derivative instruments in the future.

Other income. Other income increased from \$8 million for the six months ended June 30, 2017 to \$11 million for the six months ended June 30, 2018. Other income primarily relates to increases in the fair value of our exploration and production segment's contingent acquisition consideration that was received in connection with Antero's sale of its water handling and treatment assets to Antero Midstream in 2015. In conjunction with the acquisition of the water handling and treatment assets, Antero Midstream agreed to pay Antero (a) \$125 million in cash if Antero Midstream delivers 176,295,000 barrels or more of fresh water during the period between January 1, 2017 and December 31, 2019 and (b) an additional \$125 million in cash if Antero Midstream delivers 219,200,000 barrels or more of fresh water during the period between January 1, 2017 and December 31, 2019 and (b) an additional \$125 million in cash if Antero Midstream delivers 31, 2020. The contingent acquisition consideration asset is recorded at its discounted net present value of the payout to be received by Antero, and is re-measured each period end. As the net present value of the contingent acquisition consideration asset increases, we recognize income in the E&P segment for the change in fair value. Other income is eliminated upon consolidation.

Lease operating expense. Lease operating expense increased from \$33 million for the six months ended June 30, 2017 to \$64 million for the six months ended June 30, 2018, an increase of 93%. This increase is partly due to a 13% increase in production. On a per unit basis, lease operating expenses increased from \$0.08 per Mcfe for the six months ended June 30, 2017 to \$0.14 for the six months ended June 30, 2018. The increase in lease operating expenses on a per Mcfe basis is due to the increase in produced water for new wells, which is attributable to an increase in the amount of water used in our advanced well completions.

Gathering, compression, processing, and transportation expense. Gathering, compression, processing, and transportation expense increased from \$701 million for the six months ended June 30, 2017 to \$794 million for the six months ended June 30, 2018. The increase in these expenses is a result of the increase in production and the related firm transportation, gathering, compression, and processing expenses. On a per Mcfe basis, total gathering, compression, processing and transportation expenses remained relatively consistent at \$1.78 per Mcfe for the six months ended June 30, 2017 and \$1.79 per Mcfe for the six months ended June 30, 2018. Transportation expenses increased due to the Rover Pipeline that was placed in service in late 2017, which has higher per-unit transportation costs than the average of our transportation portfolio, but in turn results in higher realized prices for our natural gas production. This increase was partially offset by decreases in processing and other costs on a per Mcfe basis.

Production and ad valorem tax expense. Total production and ad valorem taxes increased from \$46 million for the six months ended June 30, 2017 to \$50 million for the six months ended June 30, 2018 as a result of an increase in production revenues. On a per Mcfe basis, production and ad valorem taxes decreased from \$0.12 per Mcfe for the

six months ended June 30, 2017 and to \$0.11 per Mcfe for the six months ended June 30, 2018. Production and ad valorem taxes as a percentage of natural gas, NGLs, and oil revenues before the effects of hedging decreased from 3.4% for the six months ended June 30, 2017 to 3.2% for the six months ended June 30, 2018.

Exploration expense. Exploration expense decreased from \$4 million for the six months ended June 30, 2017 to \$3 million for the six months ended June 30, 2018. These amounts represent expenses incurred for unsuccessful lease acquisition efforts.

Impairment of unproved properties. Impairment of unproved properties increased from \$42 million for the six months ended June 30, 2017 to \$185 million for the six months ended June 30, 2018. The increase was primarily due to the impairment of a block of leases, which were obtained together and expire in the second quarter of 2019, in the Utica Shale that are not in our current development plan. We charge impairment expense for expired or soon-to-be expired leases when we determine they are impaired based on factors such as remaining lease terms, reservoir performance, commodity price outlooks, and future plans to develop the acreage.

Depletion, depreciation, and amortization expense ("DD&A"). DD&A increased from \$345 million for the six months ended June 30, 2017 to \$397 million for the six months ended June 30, 2018, primarily because of increased production. DD&A per Mcfe increased from \$0.88 per Mcfe for the six months ended June 30, 2017 to \$0.90 per Mcfe for the six months ended June 30, 2018.

We evaluate the carrying amount of our proved natural gas, NGLs, and oil properties for impairment on a geological reservoir basis whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that a property's carrying amount may not be recoverable. If the carrying amount exceeded the estimated undiscounted future net cash flows (measured using futures prices at the end of a quarter), we would further evaluate our proved properties and record an impairment charge if the carrying amount of our proved properties exceeded the estimated fair value of the properties. At June 30, 2018, we compared the carrying values of our proved properties to estimated future net cash flows. As estimated future net cash flows were higher than the carrying values of our proved properties at June 30, 2018, we did not further evaluate our proved properties for impairment.

General and administrative expense. General and administrative expense (before equity-based compensation expense) increased from \$61 million for the six months ended June 30, 2017 to \$65 million for the six months ended June 30, 2018, primarily due to increases in employee compensation and benefits expenses. On a per-unit basis, general and administrative expense before equity-based compensation decreased from \$0.16 per Mcfe for the six months ended June 30, 2017 to \$0.15 per Mcfe for the six months ended June 30, 2018 as the increase in expenses from 2017 to 2018 were offset by a 13% increase in production. We had 586 employees as of June 30, 2017 and 608 employees as of June 30, 2018.

Equity-based compensation expense. Noncash equity-based compensation expense decreased from \$39 million for the six months ended June 30, 2017 to \$28 million for the six months ended June 30, 2018 as a result of equity award forfeitures, as well as a decrease in the total value of awards granted to officers and employees in 2018 as compared to 2017. When an equity award is forfeited, expense previously recognized for the award is reversed. See Note 9 to the condensed consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this report for more information on equity-based compensation awards.

Discussion of Gathering and Processing, Water Handling and Treatment, and Marketing Segment Results for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2017 Compared to the Six Months Ended June 30, 2018

Gathering and Processing. Revenue for the gathering and processing segment increased from \$190 million for the six months ended June 30, 2017 to \$227 million for the six months ended June 30, 2018, an increase of \$37 million, or 19%. Gathering revenues increased by \$23 million from the prior year period and compression revenues increased by \$13 million as additional wells on production increased throughput volumes. Total operating expenses related to the gathering and processing segment increased from \$81 million for the six months ended June 30, 2017 to \$103 million for the six months ended June 30, 2017 to \$103 million for the six months ended June 30, 2017 to \$103 million for the six months ended June 30, 2018 primarily as a result of increases in direct operating and depreciation expenses due to a larger base of gathering and compression assets.

Antero Midstream has two investments accounted for under the equity method: a 15% interest in a regional gathering pipeline purchased in May 2016, and a 50% interest in the Joint Venture with MarkWest entered into in February 2017. Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates of \$5.9 million and \$17.1 million for the six months ended June 30, 2017 and 2018, respectively, represents the portion of the net income from these investments which was allocated to Antero Midstream based on its equity interests. The increase was due to the commencement of operations by two additional processing plants, in the second half of 2017, which are owned by the Joint Venture.

Water Handling and Treatment. Revenue for the water handling and treatment segment increased from \$178 million for the six months ended June 30, 2017 to \$254 million for the six months ended June 30, 2018, an increase of \$76 million, or 42%. The increase was due to an increase in the volume of water used per well in our advanced completions during 2018 as compared to 2017, as well as an increase in other fluid handling services as a result of the increase in the amount of water used. The volume of water delivered through the systems increased from 29.1 MMBbls for the six months ended June 30, 2017 to 40.7 MMBbls for the six months ended June 30, 2018. Operating expenses for the water handling and treatment segment increased from \$113 million for the six months ended June 30, 2017 to \$156 million for the six months ended June 30, 2018, primarily due to the increase in other fluid handling services. Antero Midstream's wastewater treatment facility was placed in service in May 2018, but has not yet had a significant impact on the financial results of the water handling and treatment segment. The facility was temporarily taken offline in June 2018 for maintenance and to install additional pretreatment facilities to improve operations. The facility was placed back into commercial service at the end of July 2018.

Marketing. Where feasible, we purchase and sell third-party natural gas and NGLs and market our excess firm transportation capacity, or engage third parties to conduct these activities on our behalf, in order to optimize the revenues from these transportation

agreements. We have entered into long-term firm transportation agreements for a significant portion of our current and expected future production in order to secure guaranteed capacity to favorable markets.

Operating losses on our marketing activities were \$52 million and \$10 million for the six months ended June 30, 2017 and 2018, respectively. See note 11 to the condensed consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for more information on marketing derivative fair value gains during the six months ended June 30, 2018.

Marketing expenses include firm transportation costs related to current excess capacity as well as the cost of third-party purchased gas and NGLs. This includes firm transportation costs of \$47 million and \$76 million for the six months ended June 30, 2017 and 2018, respectively, related to unutilized excess capacity which increased due to the Rover Pipeline that was placed in service in late 2017.

Discussion of Items Not Allocated to Segments for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2017 Compared to the Six Months Ended June 30, 2018

Interest expense. Interest expense remained relatively consistent at \$135 million for the six months ended June 30, 2017 and \$134 million for the six months ended June 30, 2018. Interest expense includes approximately \$5.8 million and \$6.1 million of non-cash amortization of deferred financing costs for the six months ended June 30, 2017 and 2018, respectively.

Income tax (expense) benefit. Income tax (expense) benefit changed from a deferred tax expense of \$150 million for the six months ended June 30, 2017 to a deferred tax benefit of \$16 million for the six months ended June 30, 2018. The deferred tax expense for the six months ended June 30, 2017 was due to pre-tax income generated for financial reporting purposes, whereas we incurred a pre-tax loss for financial reporting purposes for the six months ended June 30, 2018, the Company recognized a \$20 million deferred tax benefit for a rate reduction which was the result of a law change in Colorado. The change in year-over-year tax provisions also reflects the reduction in the federal corporate tax rate from 35% to 21%. For the six months ended June 30, 2018, the Company's overall effective tax rate was different than the statutory rate of 21% primarily due to the effects of noncontrolling interests, state tax rates, and permanent differences on vested equity compensation awards.

At December 31, 2017, we had approximately \$3.0 billion of NOLs for U.S. federal income tax purposes that expire at various dates from 2024 through 2037 and approximately \$2.3 billion of state NOLs that expire at various dates from 2018 through 2037. Future interpretations relating to the passage of the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act which vary from our current interpretation, and possible changes to state tax laws in response to the recently enacted federal legislation, may have a significant effect on our future taxable position. The impact of any such change would be recorded in the period in which such interpretation is received or legislation is enacted.

#### Capital Resources and Liquidity

Historically, our primary sources of liquidity have been through issuances of debt and equity securities, borrowings under our revolving credit facilities, asset sales, and net cash provided by operating activities. Historically, our primary use of cash has been for the exploration, development, and acquisition of oil and natural gas properties, as well as for development of gathering and compression systems and facilities, and fresh water handling and wastewater treatment infrastructure. As we pursue the development of our reserves, we continually monitor what capital resources, including equity and debt financings, are available to meet our future financial obligations, planned capital

expenditure activities, and liquidity requirements. Our future success in growing our proved reserves and production will be highly dependent on the capital resources available to us.

Based on strip pricing at June 30, 2018, we believe that funds from operating cash flows and available borrowings under the Credit Facility and Midstream Credit Facility, or capital market transactions, will be sufficient to meet our cash requirements, including normal operating needs, debt service obligations, capital expenditures, and commitments and contingencies for at least the next 12 months. For more information on our outstanding indebtedness, see Note 7 to the condensed consolidated financial statements included in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

The following table summarizes our cash flows for the six months ended June 30, 2017 and 2018:

	Six Months End	Increase	
(in thousands)	2017	2018	(Decrease)
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$ 647,586	838,940	191,354
Net cash used in investing activities	(1,397,542)	(1,172,347)	225,195
Net cash provided by financing activities	758,536	355,574	(402,962)
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents	\$ 8,580	22,167	

Cash Flows Provided by Operating Activities

Net cash provided by operating activities was \$648 million and \$839 million for the six months ended June 30, 2017 and 2018, respectively. The increase in cash flows from operations from the six months ended June 30, 2017 to the six months ended June 30, 2018 was primarily the result of increases in total realized revenues from production and settled derivatives and \$94 million in settled marketing derivative gains during 2018, net of increases in cash operating costs.

Our net operating cash flows are sensitive to many variables, the most significant of which is the volatility of natural gas, NGLs, and oil prices, as well as volatility in the cash flows attributable to settlement of our commodity derivatives. Prices for natural gas, NGLs, and oil are primarily determined by prevailing market conditions. Regional and worldwide economic activity, weather, infrastructure capacity to reach markets, and other variables influence the market conditions for these products. These factors are beyond our control and are difficult to predict. For additional information on the impact of changing prices on our financial position, see "Item 7A. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk."

#### Cash Flows Used in Investing Activities

Cash flows used in investing activities decreased from \$1.4 billion for the six months ended June 30, 2017 to \$1.2 billion for the six months ended June 30, 2018, primarily due to an acreage acquisition that we made during the six months ended June 30, 2017 whereas no acquisitions took place in 2018, and decreases in investments in the Joint Venture by Antero Midstream during the six months ended June 30, 2018 as compared to the six months ended June 30, 2017. During the six months ended June 30, 2018, our cash flows used in investing activities included \$753 million for drilling and completion costs, \$88 million for undeveloped leasehold additions, \$58 million for water handling and treatment systems, \$207 million for gathering and compression systems, \$56 million for investments in the Joint Venture, and \$4 million for other property and equipment. During the six months ended June 30, 2017, our cash flows used in investing activities included \$629 million for drilling and completion costs, \$130 million for undeveloped leasehold additions, \$179 million for acquisitions, \$95 million for water handling and treatment systems, \$179 million for acquisitions, \$95 million for water handling and treatment systems, \$155 million for gathering and compression systems, \$191 million for investments in the Joint Venture, \$7 million for other property and equipments in the Joint Venture, \$7 million for other property and equipments in the Joint Venture, \$7 million for other property and equipments in the Joint Venture, \$7 million for acquisitions, \$95 million for water handling and treatment systems, \$155 million for other property and equipments in the Joint Venture, \$7 million for other property and equipment, and \$10 million for other items.

Our capital budget for 2018 is \$1.45 billion, which does not include the capital budget of \$650 million for Antero Midstream, our consolidated subsidiary. Our capital budget may be adjusted as business conditions warrant as the amount, timing, and allocation of capital expenditures is largely discretionary and within our control. If natural gas, NGLs, and oil prices decline to levels that do not generate an acceptable level of corporate returns, or costs increase to levels that do not generate an acceptable level of corporate returns, we could choose to defer a significant portion of

our budgeted capital expenditures until later periods to achieve the desired balance between sources and uses of liquidity, and to prioritize capital projects that we believe have the highest expected returns and potential to generate near-term cash flows. We routinely monitor and adjust our capital expenditures in response to changes in commodity prices, availability of financing, drilling and acquisition costs, industry conditions, the timing of regulatory approvals, the availability of rigs, success or lack of success in drilling activities, contractual obligations, internally generated cash flows, and other factors both within and outside our control.

We expect 2018 drilling and completion capital expenditures to remain consistent with prior guidance of \$1.3 billion on a consolidated basis. Operational efficiencies achieved during the six months ended June 30, 2018 resulted in a pull-forward of capital spending from the second half of 2018 into the first half of 2018. We averaged approximately six completion crews during the six months ended June 30, 2018, but expect to reduce the count and average approximately four completion crews during the second half of 2018.

Cash Flows Provided by Financing Activities

Net cash flows provided by financing activities decreased from \$759 million for the six months ended June 30, 2017 to \$356 million for the six months ended June 30, 2018, primarily due to Antero Midstream's issuance of common units during the six months

ended June 30, 2017 to finance its initial capital contribution to the Joint Venture in 2017. Net cash provided by financing activities of \$356 million during the six months ended June 30, 2018 was primarily the result of (i) additional net borrowing on our credit facilities of \$485 million, net of (ii) \$119 million for distributions to noncontrolling interest owners in Antero Midstream and (iii) other items totaling \$10 million. Net cash provided by financing activities of \$759 million during the six months ended June 30, 2017 was primarily the result of (i) additional net borrowing on our credit facilities of \$585 million and proceeds from the issuance of common units in Antero Midstream of \$247 million, net of (ii) \$62 million for distributions to noncontrolling interest owners in Antero Midstream and (iii) other items totaling \$11 million.

#### Stand-Alone Exploration and Production (E&P) Information

As explained in Note 16 to the Consolidated Financial Statements included elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, each of the wholly-owned subsidiaries of Antero Resources Corporation has guaranteed Antero's senior notes. Antero Midstream and its subsidiaries do not guarantee Antero's senior notes or any of its other obligations. Note 16 to the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements includes the condensed consolidating balance sheets, statements of operations and comprehensive income (loss), and statements of cash flows on a consolidating basis for Antero (the Parent) and Antero Midstream (Antero's non-guarantor subsidiaries). Antero (Parent) includes the assets, liabilities, results of operations, and cash flows for the exploration and production and marketing operations of the Company, including cash flows related to Antero's ownership of common units in Antero Midstream and Antero's stand-alone debt obligations not guaranteed by Antero Midstream.

We believe the Antero (Parent) information is useful to investors as a means to evaluate Antero's operations on a stand-alone basis and its ability to service its debt obligations that are not guaranteed by Antero Midstream or to incur additional debt. We believe that funds from stand-alone operating cash flows, available borrowings under the Credit Facility, and future capital market transactions by Antero, will be sufficient to meet Antero's cash requirements, including normal operating needs, debt service obligations, capital expenditures, and commitments and contingencies for at least the next 12 months.

"Stand-Alone Adjusted EBITDAX" is a non-GAAP financial measure that we define as net income or loss on a stand-alone basis for Antero (Parent) before interest expense, interest income, gains or losses from commodity derivatives and marketing derivatives, but including net cash receipts or payments on derivative instruments included in derivative gains or losses, income taxes, impairment, depletion, depreciation, amortization, and accretion, exploration expense, franchise taxes, equity-based compensation, gain or loss on early extinguishment of debt, gain or loss on sale of assets, equity in earnings or loss of Antero Midstream, and gain or loss on changes in the fair value of contingent acquisition consideration. Stand-Alone Adjusted EBITDAX also includes distributions received from limited partner interests in Antero Midstream common units.

Stand-Alone Adjusted EBITDAX, as used and defined by us, may not be comparable to similarly titled measures employed by other companies and is not a measure of performance calculated in accordance with GAAP. Stand-Alone Adjusted EBITDAX should not be considered in isolation or as a substitute for operating income, net income or loss, cash flows provided by operating, investing, and financing activities, or other income or cash flows statement data prepared in accordance with GAAP. Stand-Alone Adjusted EBITDAX provides no information regarding a company's capital structure, borrowings, interest costs, capital expenditures, working capital movement, or tax position. Stand-Alone Adjusted EBITDAX does not represent funds available for discretionary use because those funds may be required for debt services, capital expenditures, working capital, income taxes, exploration expenses, and other commitments and obligations. However, our management team believes Stand-Alone Adjusted EBITDAX is useful to an investor in evaluating our financial performance because this measure:

- is used by investors in the oil and natural gas industry to measure a company's operating performance without regard to items excluded from the calculation of such term, which may vary substantially from company to company depending upon accounting methods and the book value of assets, capital structure and the method by which assets were acquired, among other factors;
- helps investors to more meaningfully evaluate and compare the results of our operations from period to period by removing the effect of our capital and legal structure from our consolidated operating structure; and
- is used by our management team for various purposes, including as a measure of our operating performance, in presentations to our Board of Directors, and as a basis for strategic planning and forecasting. EBITDAX, as defined under the Credit Facility, is used by our lenders pursuant to covenants under the Credit Facility and the indentures governing our senior notes, and is used as one of several evaluation metrics during the annual redetermination process for the Credit Facility.

There are significant limitations to using Stand-Alone Adjusted EBITDAX as a measure of performance, including the inability to analyze the effect of certain recurring and non-recurring items that materially affect our net income or loss, the lack of comparability of results of operations of different companies, and the different methods of calculating Adjusted EBITDAX reported by different companies.

The following table presents a reconciliation of Antero's stand-alone net income to Stand-Alone Adjusted EBITDAX, and a reconciliation of Stand-Alone Adjusted EBITDAX to Antero's stand-alone net cash provided by operating activities per our condensed consolidating statements of cash flows (see Note 16 to our Consolidated Financial Statements), in each case, for the periods presented:

	Three months ended June					
	30,		Six months er	nded June 30,		
(in thousands)	2017	2018	2017	2018		
Net income (loss)	\$ (5,132)	(136,385)	263,264	(121,552)		
Commodity derivative fair value gains(1)	(85,641)	(55,336)	(524,416)	(77,773)		
Gains on settled commodity derivatives(1)	31,064	95,884	75,913	197,225		
Marketing derivative fair value (gains) losses(1)		110	—	(94,124)		
Gains (losses) on settled marketing derivatives(1)		(15,884)	—	94,158		
Interest expense	59,735	54,388	117,738	107,886		
Income tax expense (benefit)	18,819	(25,573)	150,165	(16,453)		
Depletion, depreciation, amortization, and accretion	171,319	202,283	347,149	398,751		
Impairment of unproved properties	15,199	134,437	42,098	184,973		
Impairment of gathering systems and facilities		4,470	—	4,470		
Exploration expense	1,804	1,471	3,911	3,356		
Gain on change in fair value of contingent						
acquisition consideration	(3,590)	(3,947)	(7,116)	(7,821)		
Equity-based compensation expense	20,024	13,204	39,241	28,149		
Equity in (earnings) loss of Antero Midstream						
Partners LP	10,408	26,926	16,708	47,054		
Distributions from Antero Midstream Partners LP	32,661	38,559	63,145	74,647		
Stand-Alone E&P Adjusted EBITDAX	266,670	334,607	587,800	822,946		
Interest expense	(59,735)	(54,388)	(117,738)	(107,886)		
Exploration expense	(1,804)	(1,471)	(3,911)	(3,356)		
Changes in current assets and liabilities	(2,420)	(50,513)	106,797	14,510		
Other non-cash items	(251)	268	(795)	547		
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$ 202,460	228,503	572,153	726,761		

(1) The adjustments for the derivative gains and losses and gains on settled commodity and marketing derivatives have the effect of adjusting net income from operations for changes in the fair value of unsettled derivatives, which are recognized at the end of each accounting period. As a result, Stand-Alone Adjusted EBITDAX only reflects derivatives which settled, or were monetized, during the period.

Stand-Alone Adjusted EBITDAX. Stand-Alone Adjusted EBITDAX increased from \$267 million for the three months ended June 30, 2017 to \$335 million for the three months ended June 30, 2018, an increase of 25%. The increase in Stand-Alone Adjusted EBITDAX was primarily due to increases in our average realized price for production after gains on settled commodity derivatives.

Stand-Alone Adjusted EBITDAX increased from \$588 million for the six months ended June 30, 2017 to \$823 million for the six months ended June 30, 2018, an increase of 40%. The increases in Adjusted EBITDAX and Stand-Alone Adjusted EBITDAX were primarily due to increases in production as well as increases in our average realized price for production after gains on settled derivatives.

Debt Agreements and Contractual Obligations

Antero Senior Secured Revolving Credit Facility. Antero's Credit Facility is with a consortium of bank lenders. Borrowings under the Credit Facility are subject to borrowing base limitations based on the collateral value of our assets and are subject to regular annual redeterminations. At June 30, 2018, the borrowing base was \$4.5 billion and lender commitments were \$2.5 billion. The next redetermination of the borrowing base is scheduled to occur by the end of April 2018. At June 30, 2018, we had \$455 million of borrowings and \$692 million of letters of credit outstanding under the Credit Facility, with a weighted average interest rate of 3.88%. At December 31, 2017, we had \$185 million of borrowings and \$705 million of letters of credit outstanding under the Credit Facility, with a weighted average interest rate of (i) October 26, 2022 and (ii)

the date that is 91 days prior to the earliest stated redemption date of any series of Antero's senior notes, unless such series of senior notes is refinanced.

Under the Credit Facility, "Investment Grade Period" is a period that, as long as no event of default has occurred, commences when Antero elects to give notice to the Administrative Agent that Antero has received at least one of either (i) a BBB- or better rating from Standard and Poor's or (ii) a Baa3 or better rating from Moody's (an "Investment Grade Rating"). An Investment Grade Period can end at Antero's election. During any period that is not an Investment Grade Period, the Credit Facility requires Antero and its restricted subsidiaries to maintain the following two financial ratios as of the end of each fiscal quarter:

- $\cdot$  a current ratio, which is the ratio of our current assets (including any unused borrowing base under the facilities and excluding derivative assets) to our current liabilities (excluding derivative liabilities), of not less than 1.0 to 1.0; and
- an interest coverage ratio, which is the ratio of EBITDAX (as defined by the credit facility agreement) to interest expense over the most recent four quarters, of not less than 2.5 to 1.0.

During an Investment Grade Period, the Credit Facility requires Antero and its restricted subsidiaries to maintain the following three financial ratios as of the end of each fiscal quarter

- a current ratio, which is the ratio of our current assets (including any unused borrowing base under the facilities and excluding derivative assets) to our current liabilities (excluding derivative liabilities), of not less than 1.0 to 1.0;
- $\cdot$  a ratio of total Indebtedness (as defined by the credit facility agreement) to EBITDAX (as defined by the credit facility agreement) of not more than 4.25 to 1.00; and
- a ratio of PV-9 reflected in the most recently delivered reserve report to its total Indebtedness of not less than 1.50 to 1.00, but only if Antero does not have both (i) an unsecured rating from Moody's of Baa3 or better and (ii) an unsecured rating from S&P of BBB- or better.

We were in compliance with the applicable covenants and ratios as of December 31, 2017 and June 30, 2018. The actual borrowing capacity available to us may be limited by the financial ratio covenants. At June 30, 2018, our current ratio was 4.90 to 1.0 (based on the \$4.5 billion borrowing base under the Credit Facility) and our interest coverage ratio was 10.50 to 1.0.

Midstream Credit Facility. Antero Midstream has a secured revolving credit facility among Antero Midstream, certain lenders party thereto, and Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, as administrative agent, letter of credit issuer, and swing line lender. The Midstream Credit Facility provides for lender commitments of \$1.5 billion and for a letter of credit sublimit of \$150 million. At June 30, 2018, Antero Midstream had \$770 million of borrowings and no letters of credit outstanding under the Midstream Credit Facility, with a weighted average interest rate of 3.34%. At December 31, 2017, Antero Midstream had a total outstanding balance under the Midstream Credit Facility of \$555 million, with a weighted average interest rate of 2.81%. The Midstream Credit Facility matures on October 26, 2022.

Senior Notes. Please refer to Note 7 to the condensed consolidated financial statements included in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and to "Item 7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2017 for information on our senior notes.

We may, from time to time, seek to retire or purchase our outstanding debt through cash purchases and/or exchanges for equity securities, in open market purchases, privately negotiated transactions, or otherwise. Such repurchases or exchanges, if any, will depend on prevailing market conditions, our liquidity requirements, contractual restrictions, and other factors. The amounts involved could be material.

For more information on the terms, conditions, and restrictions under the Credit Facility, the Midstream Credit Facility, and senior unsecured notes, please refer to our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2017 on file with the SEC.

Contractual Obligations. A summary of our contractual obligations as of June 30, 2018 is provided in the table below. Contractual obligations listed exclude minimum fees that we will pay to Antero Midstream, our consolidated subsidiary, under gathering and compression and water services agreements. Future capital contributions to unconsolidated affiliates are excluded from the table as neither the amounts nor the timing of the obligations can be determined in advance.

	Remainder	Year End	led Decem	ber 31,				
(in millions)	of 2018	2019	2020	2021	2022	2023	Thereafter	Total
Credit Facility(1)	\$ —			455	—	—	—	455
Midstream Credit Facility(1)					770		—	770
Antero senior								
notes—principal(2)		_		1,000	1,100	750	600	3,450
Antero senior								
notes—interest(2)	91	182	182	155	129	51	60	850
Antero Midstream senior								
notes—principal(2)							650	650
Antero Midstream senior								
notes—interest(2)	17	35	35	35	35	35	35	227
Drilling rig and completion								
service commitments(3)	37	45	1					83
Firm transportation (4)	440	1,087	1,107	1,087	1,034	1,022	8,611	14,388
Processing, gathering, and								
compression services (5)	241	360	378	363	359	351	1,521	3,573
Office and equipment leases	7	11	10	9	8			